
INT. DOCTORS OFFICE - DAY

A drop of liquid is forming on the NEEDLE of a syringe being 
held by DOC (60’s), who is wearing very thick lens glasses 
and walking slowly towards a coat rack.

DOC
Ever had any eating disorders?

CURLY (20’s) is seated on the exam table.

CURLY
Umm(beat)I’m over here, Doc.

Doc stops.

DOC
Ah, yes, of course.

CURLY
No, no eating disorders. But I’ve 
always had a thing about getting 
shots. It's not that they hurt, 
it's just (beat) the needle creeps 
me out. I guess it's a fear of what 
might happen.

Doc takes Curly’s arm and stops the NEEDLE just short of 
contact.

DOC stares at CURLY.

DOC
Well, I can tell you a little of 
what might happen. You might have 
some tenderness around the 
injection site for a few days. 
There may also be some (beat) 

 

DISCLAIMER ( ACCELERATED V.O.)
Swelling, redness, stiffness of the 
joints, low grade fever, headache, 
stuffy nose, itchy butt, sore 
throat, cough, nausea, poor 
appetite, vomiting, cold nose, hot 
nose, wet ass, dry sense of humor, 
vision changes, ringing in the 
ears,, busy signal, muscle aches,       

(MORE)
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DISCLAIMER (V.O. CONT'D)
cold feet, hot feet, one cold foot 
and one hot foot, wheezing, runny 
nose, unexplained attraction to 
women who just look at you and 
associated swelling of the gland, 
and, in a few instances, absolutely 
nothing out of the ordinary.

DOC
(beat) but, to anticipate anything 
is to assume the existence of the 
nonexistent. There is an exception 
for two people who are truly meant 
for one another, however. When they 
look into each other's eyes (beat) 
just for a moment, and they see all 
the way into eternity, they have a 
pretty good idea of how the rest of 
their lives will be. The wise 
couple should realize then that 
there is no such thing as time. But 
this is where most people get 
stuck. 

 
Doc jabs the NEEDLE into Curly's arm.

CURLY
Ouch!

INT. CURLY’S BEDROOM - DAY

Curly wakes up abruptly.

MEGAN (20’s) hurries in.

MEGAN                  

What are you still doing in bed?  

Curly looks at his phone.

MEGAN
It's after three and I've been 
calling you all morning. Why didn't 
you answer?

CURLY
OUCH.

CONTINUED:
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MEGAN
What?

CURLY
Ouch.

MEGAN
I heard you the first time. What’s 
wrong with you?

CURLY
My(beat)everything hurts. 
Everything everywhere hurts.

MEGAN
That’s just great. I hope you’re 
not getting sick. You did get a flu 
shot like I asked you to, didn’t 
you?

CURLY
Yeah(beat)I think I did.

MEGAN
What do you mean, you THINK you 
did? Did you or didn’t you?

CURLY
What day is this?

MEGAN
It better be the day after you got 
your flu shot. It’s Wednesday.

Curly observes multiple MISSED CALLS on his CELL PHONE 
DISPLAY.

CURLY
You're right. It's Wednesday. So 
that means I got my shot yesterday. 
I wasn't sure if I had dreamed it.

MEGAN
So you got it then, right?

CURLY
I'm trying to remember. I think the 
doctor said there could be some 
side effects.

CONTINUED:
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MEGAN
Side effects. Would they resemble a 
hangover? Did you go out drinking 
last night?

CURLY
I don’t think so.

MEGAN
(gives Curly the look)

Can we be serious for a moment?

CURLY
Sure, but can we get something to 
eat first? 

MEGAN
That was sort of the point of our 
brunch date. We were supposed to 
eat and have a talk, which I've 
been waiting forever to have, 
unless something or someone 
interrupts us, like usual.

ANDY (20’s) walks in and sets down his guitar case.

ANDY
I'm not interrupting anything, am 
I? Megan, you look great! Curly 
(beat) you don't look great.

CURLY
(standing up)

Hey Andy. Wow! I ache all over.

ANDY
So, I’ve got our money from the 
last gig. A hundred and ten bucks 
at the door on a Sunday night! I 
think they’re gonna give us a 
Friday or a Saturday now. That 
means, minus the sound system fee, 
and the bar tab, there’s thirty two 
dollars left.

Megan rolls her eyes and walks into the kitchen.

CURLY
Thirty two dollars is better than 
nothing at all.
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ANDY
We’ve got to split it four ways, 
though.

CURLY
Oh well. Megan and I were going to 
go get something to eat. Wanna come 
along?

ANDY
(studying Curly)

Sure. But, there’s something 
different about you. You sure 
you’re okay?

CURLY
I’m okay. I’m really hungry, 
though. And Megan wants to have 
some kind of talk.

ANDY
A talk? That’s never good.

Megan comes back into bedroom.

MEGAN
There’s nothing in your 
refrigerator except some packets of 
hot sauce and the remote.

CURLY
So that’s where that was.

ANDY
And(beat)your point is?

INT. BAR & GRILL - AT TABLE - DAY

MEGAN
...and the point is, Curly Jones 
(beat)MONEY.

CURLY
(looking at the menu)

I thought the point is having a 
sandwich now. I mean, a love that 
lasts forever.

MEGAN
Having a sandwich now, or having a 

(MORE)
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MEGAN
Love that lasts forever both take 
money. Have you tried telling your 
creditors that you're in love? Have 
you tried paying your bills with 
that?

ANDY
Check out the new server, Curly. 
She's coming over here.

CURLY
(to Megan, looking at the 
menu) 

No, I haven’t tried that.

ANDY
Neither have I...

MEGAN
Seriously Curly, you’ve got to do 
something to earn money besides 
playing in a band and teaching a 
few guitar students. Why don't you 
get a REAL job?

ICY (20’s), approaches table.

ICY
Hi, my name is server, and I'll be 
your Icy today. (giggles) Sorry, I 
got my words turned around. Can I 
start you off with some drinks 
while you’re deciding?

ANDY
Icy? As in ice? You’re not the cold 
type, are you?

ICY
(smiling)

No. But I could make an exception.

ANDY
(laughing)

You’re GOOD!

MEGAN
I’d like an iced tea.

ANDY
Water for me, please.

CONTINUED:
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CURLY
(looks up from menu at 
Icy)

I’ll have(beat)a 
coffee(beat)please.

Icy is wearing low cut t-shirt that reads: Verbal Dyslexia, 
it's a thing real. Icy looks at Curly.

CURLY (CONT’D)
with two milks. I mean cream. I 
mean two, large(beat)glasses of 
milk.

ICY
OK, then(beat)Two large milks, a 
coffee with cream, water and a tea 
iced. And do you know what you 
want, or do you need time more?

ANDY
(pauses)

Actually, they were just discussing 
that.

MEGAN
We could use a little more time.

ICY
Okay then, I’ll be back right.

Silence at the table.

ANDY
Two glasses of milk? When’s the 
last time you ate anything?

CURLY
Yesterday. But I think I slept for 
an entire day. You remember how we 
felt when we were fifteen, and 
really hitting our growth spurts?

ANDY
I'd eat something and then be 
starving immediately. That was the 
worst feeling in my life.

CURLY
That's how I feel right now.

CONTINUED: (2)
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ANDY
You need to eat. I’ll go get you 
some popcorn while we're waiting.

Andy leaves the table.

MEGAN
Curly, I have some news. I’ve had 
two good job offers. They’re both 
out of town. We’ve got to decide 
what we’re going to do.

CRUNCH(20’s), extremely muscular bouncer approaches.

CRUNCH
Everything alright here?

LITTLE MEGAN (O.S.)
Wow! It could be!

Curly looks at Megan.

MEGAN
(smiling)

Hi, Crunch.

CURLY
Hey Crunch, what’s going on?

Crunch flexes his arms.

CRUNCH
Slow day. I haven’t had to counsel 
anyone so far.

Andy returns with popcorn.

ANDY
Hey Crunch, want some popcorn? It’s 
free, go over there and have some. 
Tell them I said it’s okay.

CRUNCH
(walking away, unsmiling)

You’re a funny little man.

ANDY
Here Curly, chow down.

CURLY
(shoveling popcorn)

CONTINUED: (3)
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MEGAN
Curly!

CURLY
So what were you saying to Crunch?

MEGAN
(surprised)

Nothing. I just said hi. But what I 
was saying to you is, you’ve got to 
get serious about money. Really. 
Have you heard back from the 
schools?

CURLY
They’re still not hiring this year. 
Not in Columbus, not within seventy-
five miles of Columbus. The school 
music programs have all been cut 
back. They tell me the funding will 
come back, it always does, and I 
should just wait.

MEGAN
And meanwhile, do you have any bill 
that is not past due?

ANDY
We covered our bar tab at the last 
gig.

ICY
Excuse me, but are you Curly Jones?

CURLY
Yes.

ICY
Mr. Joe, the owner, says you have 
an unpaid bar tab from week last 
when you played here. And he’d 
appreciate it if you’d clear that 
up before he starts a new bill for 
your meal. I’m sorry, but can we 
take care of that first?

CURLY
Sorry, I totally forgot about that. 
Here, put it on this.

Curly gives Icy a credit card.

CONTINUED: (4)
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ICY
Thank you, I’ll be right back for 
your order.

ANDY
That was the(beat)bar tab at the 
other bar(beat)that we went to 
after the gig that we had covered.

MEGAN
Okay then.

Uncomfortable silence at the table.

INT. BAR & GRILL - AT BAR - CONTINUOUS

Icy walks up to the register.

ISAAC HARRIS (40’s), formidable, foreboding, is standing at 
the bar talking on his phone.

HARRIS
(into phone)

Yes, Adrienne, I mailed you the 
check yesterday.

(beat)
I know it was a little late...Yes, 
I mailed it, you’ll have it in one 
or two days.

(beat)
I know you’ll get a court order if 
it doesn’t arrive…of course, I love 
my son, and I want him to have 
that. Now may I please talk to him? 
I’m supposed to be able to talk to 
him every 14 days.

Icy walks back to the table.

INT. BAR & GRILL - AT TABLE - CONTINUOUS

ICY
I’m sorry, but the charge was 
declined. Do you have another card?

Megan purses her lips.

ANDY
We have some money back at the 
apartment. 

CONTINUED: (5)
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Give me a few minutes, and I’ll run 
over there and get it. We’re just a 
block from here.

Andy gets up to leave.

CURLY
Thanks, Andy.

CURLY (CONT’D)
(to Icy)

Sorry about that. I thought there 
was enough in there to cover that.

ICY
That happens sometimes. Problem no. 
I guess I can take your order now, 
or would you like to wait until 
your friend gets back?

MEGAN
(tersely)

Can we have a little more time?

ICY
Sure.

MEGAN
Curly, I’m going to go home and 
stay with my father for a little 
while. I need to decide what I’m 
going to do.

CURLY
I think I missed something. When 
did it become what YOU'RE going to 
do? It’s always been what WE’RE 
going to do.

MEGAN
I have to have some time to myself 
(beat) so I can think this through.

CURLY
What are you saying?

MEGAN
Just that I (beat) I (beat) I have 
to go now.

CURLY
No, Megan, don’t leave! Let’s talk 
this out (beat) and eat.

CONTINUED:
ANDY (CONT'D)
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MEGAN
No, Curly. I’ll call you.

Megan gets up from table and starts toward the door.

CURLY
Megan, wait!

Curly gets up and follows her. Harris is standing, talking on 
phone in the aisle way, blocking their exit. Harris has his 
back to them and does not notice Megan trying to get past 
him.

HARRIS
(into phone)

Well, you know your mother’s rules, 
son, we only get to talk this way.

Curly hurries behind Megan...

CURLY
(following Megan)

Can’t we just work this out now?

Megan is trying to get around Harris, who is pacing back and 
forth, blocking her, as he talks.

CURLY (CONT'D)
I don’t want you to leave.

HARRIS
(into phone)

Yes, she’s very strict about that. 
So is there anything special you’d 
like for your birthday? That’s 
coming up soon.

Megan ducks under Harris’ arms and gets past him. Harris 
doesn’t notice her and turns as Curly tries to follow. Curly 
collides with him and knocks phone out of Harris’ hand.

CURLY
Excuse me, man, sorry!

Curly rushes after Megan. Harris picks up his phone.

HARRIS
(into phone)

Hello? Hello?

Harris glares at Curly as Curly attempts to leave the bar. 
Megan has left the bar. Crunch steps in front of the exit, 
blocking Curly.

CONTINUED: (2)
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CURLY
Crunch, what are you doing?

CRUNCH
I’m stopping someone from running 
out on his bar tab for the second 
time.

CURLY
Andy will be back with the money 
for that. I’ve got to go, though!

CRUNCH
Not so fast...

(to Harris)
Is everything okay, sir?

HARRIS
(annoyed)

I’m fine.

Harris steps aside, trying to get his phone to work.

CURLY
Come on, Crunch, you know Andy and 
I are good for the money. I've got 
to catch up with Megan. It's really 
important!

CRUNCH
She didn’t seem to be in a hurry to 
talk to you when she was leaving.

CURLY
Cut me some slack, Crunch.

CRUNCH
Alright. Let me go ask Mr. Joe. But 
don’t go anywhere until I get back.

Crunch walks away. Curly gets out his phone and makes a call. 
Three women (20's) enter and walk past Curly. WOMAN 1 glances 
at Curly.

LITTLE WOMAN 1(O.S.)
Maybe, maybe not.

Icy approaches Curly.

ICY
So, should I cancel the order?

CONTINUED: (3)
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CURLY
Um...yes. We’re having issues 
today. I’ll bring you a tip next 
time I come back.

ICY
You don’t have to do that.

CURLY
Yes I do. It’s only fair.

Curly puts away his phone.

CURLY (CONT’D)
Crunch is going to go off, but I 
have to catch up with my 
girlfriend. My friend, Andy, will 
be back with the money. I promise! 
But I have to go!

CRUNCH
HEY!

Curly hurries out the door.

EXT. SIDEWALK - CONTINUOUS

Curly is in front of the bar, looks up and down the sidewalk, 
and runs.

Crunch comes out the front door.

CRUNCH
Hey, come back here!

Curly runs down sidewalk and goes around corner.

Crunch follows.

Curly cuts down alley and hides behind a dumpster.

Crunch stops at the alley and looks, then crosses the street.

Curly gets out his phone.

CURLY
(into phone)

ANDY! Have you seen Megan?

ANDY (O.S.)
What? What’s happened?

CONTINUED: (4)
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CURLY
I'll fill you in when I get home!
Hang on, I’m going to try to get 
across the street now without 
Crunch seeing me.

ANDY (O.S.)
What? Crunch came out of the bar 
after you? What a dork! I'll get 
back over there and clear our tab.

Curly walks to intersection and waits for light. An 
ATTRACTIVE WOMAN (40's) is waitng there, too. She sizes up 
Curly and smiles.

LITTLE ATTRACTIVE WOMAN (O.S.)
You can walk me across the street.

CURLY
Sure, soon as the light changes.

ANDY (O.S.)
(over phone)

Soon as the light changes?

CURLY
I was talking to someone here at 
the crosswalk.

Attractive Woman gives Curly a puzzled look.

CURLY (CONT'D)
I thought she said something to me.

LITTLE ATTRACTIVE WOMAN(O.S.)
You can walk me across the street 
and into paradise.

CURLY
(to Attractive Woman)

No, that’s not paradise, that’s 
Northwest Boulevard and Third.

ATTRACTIVE WOMAN
(laughing)

Are you talking to me or your 
phone?

ANDY (O.S.)
What’s going on there? You hitting 
on someone?

CONTINUED:
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CURLY
(confused)

Yes...I mean, no...

ANDY (O.S.)
See. There’s another woman already 
talking to you. Just chill out. 
Everything’s going to be OK.

CURLY
Thanks, Andy, but all I want to do 
right now is get things 
straightened out with Megan.

LITTLE ATTRACTIVE WOMAN (O.S.)
Had your chance...

CURLY
(to Attractive Woman)

Say what?

ATTRACTIVE WOMAN
I didn’t say anything.

ANDY (O.S.)
I didn’t say anything.

CURLY
Something's not right, Andy. I keep 
thinking I'm hearing little voices 
that sound like the women's voices 
I'm talking to.

ANDY
Maybe you're having a reaction to 
that flu shot.

CURLY
Maybe. I think I'll try to walk 
this off and then go back to the 
apartment.

ANDY (O.S.)
Okay then. I’m on my way back to 
the bar as we speak. And, just in 
case I run into Megan, what do you 
want me to say to her?

CURLY
Tell her I’ll be ready to talk to 
her whenever she’s ready. That’s 
all.

CONTINUED: (2)
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ANDY (O.S.)
I’m on it.

CURLY
Thanks, Andy. You’re a lifesaver.

ANDY
Well, look at it this way: the 
craziest part of the day is over 
already. Right?

CURLY
Yeah, I guess so.

Curly puts away phone and crosses intersection. An ELDERLY 
LADY (70’s) approaches and as she passes, Curly hears a 
LITTLE SNORING SOUND.

Curly stares after her. 

Across the intersection a YOUNG GIRL (20’S) and YOUNG GUY 
(20’s) are passionately kissing.

LITTLE YOUNG GIRL (O.S.)
I’m tired, but not that tired.

Curly, perplexed, walks past kissing couple.

He sits on a bus stop bench and gets comfortable. Curly 
glances down at his t-shirt and notices two, small, breast-
like protrusions. He shakes them, and they bounce back and 
forth. His brow furrows. He shakes them again, and they swing 
back and forth in rhythm with dance music coming from MUSIC 
GIRL’s (20’s) phone. She sees him shake his “boobs” in time 
with her music, and she smiles.

MUSIC GIRL
Baby, you've got it!

Music Girl keeps walking.

Curly sees Crunch standing across the street looking puzzled.  

Curly stands up and starts walking, then breaks into a run.

INT. CURLY’S APARTMENT BATHROOM

Curly is standing in front of bathroom mirror. He looks at 
his t-shirt and his “boobs”. Curly gently squeezes one.

LITTLE VOICE (O.S.)
Hey! Watch it!
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Curly is startled. He quickly pulls off his shirt. What 
looked like boobs are two small heads, each with a little 
crop of hair, eyes and eyebrows, no nose or ears, and a 
mouth. Both heads blink and squint and look in amazement at 
Curly. Curly blinks and squints and looks in amazement at the 
heads.

READER (RIGHT-SIDE HEAD)
Ewww!

MANSPEAK (LEFT-SIDE HEAD)
Ewww!

READER
Look at his face!

MANSPEAK
What is that?

READER
Ewww...it’s creepy!

MANSPEAK
(To Curly)

What is that in the middle of your 
face?

Curly is speechless.

READER
Well?

MANSPEAK
You gonna speak?

READER
It looks like some kind of vent.

MANSPEAK
Yeah, maybe air goes in that one 
hole and comes out the other.

READER
Ewww,gross!

MANSPEAK
Ewww!

CURLY
It’s called a nose.

READER
We knew that.

CONTINUED:
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MANSPEAK
We were just messing with you.

READER
What do you take us for...

MANSPEAK
...a couple of BOOBS?

Reader and Manspeak laugh and laugh.

CURLY
Well, yeah. I thought I had grown 
breasts. But(beat) what are you?

Reader and Manspeak look at each other.

READER
Is this a test?

MANSPEAK
Is this a philosophical question?

CURLY
No, I just want to know who and 
what you are and what you’re doing 
on my chest?

READER
That’s deep.

MANSPEAK
This will take a minute.

Reader and Manspeak reflect.

READER
We’re just here, you know...

MANSPEAK
Everybody’s gotta be somewhere.

READER
Chest is good.

MANSPEAK
Yeah, what if we were on your ass?

CURLY
Would you want to be on my ass?

READER
Umm...
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MANSPEAK
I can’t think about that.

CURLY
You know about as much about why 
you’re here as I do.

Curly gently prods Manspeak’s face, then scratches his hair, 
then holds him by the cheek and wiggles him.

MANSPEAK
Hey! Watch the horseplay, we just 
met!

Curly looks at Reader and starts to touch him. Reader shows 
teeth and growls.

CURLY
Stop that!

READER
No, you stop! Don’t be fondling on 
me. I’ve got teeth, see, and I’ll 
use them! Nyah!

CURLY
Alright. That stops now.

READER
Or what?

CURLY
What? I’ll (beat) put on a bra. 
Then you’ll both be in confinement 
until you learn to behave.

MANSPEAK
You wouldn’t wear a bra.

CURLY
You’re right. I wouldn’t.

Curly opens cabinet drawer and takes out roll of duct tape 
and tears off a piece.

CURLY (CONT’D)
You know what I would do? I'd tape 
your mouth shut with this stuff, 
and guess how good it feels when it 
gets pulled off?

READER AND MANSPEAK
No!!!
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READER
That would hurt.

MANSPEAK
But you would feel it too.

READER
Yeah!

CURLY
You’ve got a point. So I suppose if 
I had to put it on you, I’d just 
have to leave it on. Forever.

Reader and Manspeak look at each other.

READER
OK, we get the point. But I 
wouldn’t ever bite you anyway.

MANSPEAK
Yeah, because we’d feel it, too.

Everybody reflects.

Curly puts the toilet seat cover down and sits on it.

CURLY
OK, then. So I call my girlfriend 
tomorrow, tell her I still don’t 
have any money, and I’ve grown two 
talking heads on my chest. That 
will straighten everything out.

READER
So, what you're really saying is, 
if you had more money, your 
relationship with your girlfriend 
would be better?

CURLY
Right. My finances are a mess and 
she’s considering dumping me.

READER
Money’s more important to her than 
your love?

MANSPEAK
If her affection only runs as deep 
as your money, then that's not 
really affection.
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READER
Let her go, then, you’re better off 
without her.

MANSPEAK
You deserve someone better.

CURLY
It’s a difficult time for her.

READER
And if the money thing isn't a deal 
breaker, you also think she’d have 
issues with us?

MANSPEAK
What if we were to tell you (beat) 
that we are just a bit out of the 
ordinary?

READER
Yeah, what if we had some sort of 
special ability  that no one else 
has?

CURLY
A special ability? 

MANSPEAK
What if we had a unique sense of 
perception that no man has ever had 
in all of recorded history?

CURLY
A unique sense of perception?

READER
Yeah. I can understand what women’s 
ginies are saying.

MANSPEAK
I can do that, too, but he’s 
better.

READER
I read them word for word, 
perfectly.

MANSPEAK
And if you don’t understand their 
lingo, I can translate it into 
manspeak.
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CURLY
You can hear women's (beat)

READER
You know what I’m talking about. 
Every woman has one. Your mama has 
one.

Curly’s eyes get big.

CURLY
Don’t say that about my mother. 
Leave her out of this.

MANSPEAK
Doesn’t matter. She still has one. 
She pushed you out of it.

READER
And you know what else?

MANSPEAK
They all talk. And we can hear what 
they’re saying.

CURLY
Their (beat) they talk?

READER
You never know when. They nap most 
of the time.

MANSPEAK
But when they have something to 
say, there’s no beating around the 
bush.

Reader and Manspeak grin.

CURLY
So, that’s what I’ve been hearing 
today. Those little voices were 
their...

READER
Yep, that was me, just repeating 
what I was hearing. I do their 
voices exactly.

MANSPEAK
It always sounds like a little 
version of the woman’s voice.
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CURLY
Oh my gosh! Nobody will believe 
this! I wonder what Megan will say?

READER
No problem there.

MANSPEAK
We will tell you.

ANDY (O.S.)
(entering apartment)

Hey Curly, I'm back! I paid off the 
bar tab. And I've got pizza!

INT. CURLY’S APARTMENT KITCHEN

Curly, wearing a baggy shirt, and Andy, are sitting at the 
table with two empty pizza boxes.

CURLY
I’m going to tell you something 
that you probably won’t believe.

ANDY
Okay.

CURLY
I’m still hungry.

ANDY
You just put away two large pizzas, 
and the crusts, without saying a 
word. And you’re still hungry?

CURLY
I need more food.

ANDY
(looking at his phone)

Let me research this.

CURLY
Wait a minute. I think I’ve figured 
it out.

Curly removes his shirt. Reader and Manspeak are rolling 
their eyes and making insane expressions.

READER
(raspy voice)

We need food!
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MANSPEAK
(raspy voice)

Get us more food, NOW!

ANDY
That’s very impressive. So, I need 
you to tell me how you’re doing 
that?

CURLY
Come on guys, act normal.

READER
(does the wandering eye)

We ARE being normal.

MANSPEAK
(does the opposite 
wandering eye)

Do you think we are any different 
from any other talking heads on any 
other man’s chest?

ANDY
This is a body suit with prosthetic 
talking head puppets? Right?

Reader and Manspeak look at each other.

READER
Yeah, we’re chest puppets.

MANSPEAK
Squeeze me and I’ll squeak.

READER
Squeeze me and I’ll bite off your 
finger!

CURLY
Guys, behave yourselves, or I’ll... 
shake you. Remember when we were 
dancing?

Reader and Manspeak look at Curly.

READER
OK, lighten up. We were just having 
some fun.

MANSPEAK
Yeah, you know how important first 
impressions can be. Right, Andy?

CONTINUED:
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ANDY
Wait a minute! You’ve almost got me 
believing these are real.

CURLY
Believe it.

Andy stares at Curly’s chest.

ANDY
That’s not a prosthetic chest? 
That's your real chest? Those are 
real (beat) whatever they are?

CURLY
Yep. That’s why I’m so hungry. They 
weren't there yesterday afternoon 
when I went to sleep. That means 
they developed and grew overnight. 
Each one probably weighs... what? 
One or two pounds? That means I 
grew two to four pounds of new 
tissue, complete with blood 
vessels, nerves and everything else 
it takes to make them live, in 
roughly 22 hours. All those 
building components would have had 
to come out of my body, from my 
muscles, bones, wherever. Sort of 
like growing a baby, except faster. 
That's why I ache all over, and 
that's why I'm so hungry. My body 
needs to replenish all that.

ANDY
This is a lot to digest.

READER
He’s got a way with words.

MANSPEAK
He’s good.

ANDY
You’re really not pranking me?

CURLY
No. They’re for real.

ANDY
Wow!
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READER
(smiling)

Go on.

MANSPEAK
What else?

ANDY
This is really, really cool!

CURLY
That’s not all, Andy. They can do 
something I’ve never seen done 
before.

ANDY
What’s that? Understand women?

CURLY
Well...

READER
That’s crazy talk.

MANSPEAK
Women don’t even understand women.

READER
But we can hear what their ginies 
are saying.

ANDY
You can hear what their... their... 
their ginies don't talk!

MANSPEAK
I guess that means you can’t hear 
them.

READER
Any female within hearing range, we 
hear them.

MANSPEAK
All of them.

ANDY
Seriously? Are you messing with me?

CURLY
They're telling the truth. I heard 
them on the way over here from the 
bar.
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ANDY
You heard them?

CURLY
I heard the guys repeating what 
they were hearing the women say. 
They even sound like a miniature 
version of the women’s voices.

ANDY
How do you know they’re not making 
it up?

CURLY
I heard the little voices before I 
heard the woman’s real voice. It 
was the same voice.

ANDY
OK, then. So, what do the 
(beat)little voices talk about?

READER
They talk about...

MANSPEAK
...their business!

Reader and Manspeak laugh and laugh.

ANDY
So, you know what’s happened to 
you, Curly?

CURLY
I’m trying to make sense of it.

ANDY
Exactly. But not cents, like 
pennies. I’m thinking dollars. Lots 
of them!

CURLY
What are you talking about?

ANDY
This may be the financial  
opportunity of a lifetime! 
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Think about this: what if, for a 
fee, we could take guys out to 
public places, like bars and 
restaurants and public events 
(beat) you know, anyplace girls 
like to go to socialize (beat) and 
introduce them to the right girl?

CURLY
What are you getting at?

ANDY
I’m talking about a matchmaking 
service, with maybe the best 
satisfaction rate ever! See, if 
we're able to know what pitch is 
coming from the mound, our batter 
should be able to connect every 
time! I mean, we'll know if the 
girl is interested, or not, in the 
guy, right? We'll be able to hear 
her reactions to him. And then we 
just tell the guy which one to go 
talk to.

CURLY
Okay.

ANDY
We can put up pages on some social 
media sites, and come up with some 
catchy name, like (beat) The Vagina 
Whisperer (beat) yeah, that's good, 
and give the guys a money back 
guarantee.

CURLY
So what if the guy’s a dork and 
nobody likes him?

ANDY
We’ll weed out the creepers. We’ll 
make up a questionnaire so we end 
up with regular guys that have a 
job.

CURLY
You think the job thing is really 
that important to all women?
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ANDY
I dunno, but I know that it is 
important that the guys are able to 
pay us. A hundred bucks. And if we 
don't connect him with someone, we 
just take him somewhere else until 
we do. There's someone for everyone 
out there.

Curly’s phone sounds a text message.

CURLY
(looking at phone)

It’s from Megan.

ANDY
What’s she saying?

CURLY
“I’ll be at my father’s house for a 
couple of weeks to sort things out. 
I’ll call you.”

READER
That poor little rich girl is 
playing you.

MANSPEAK
Anything about that you don’t 
understand?

CURLY
You don't really know Megan, guys. 
Our relationship is under a lot of 
strain right now. Remember, the 
first, and only, time you met her 
she was upset.

READER
She’s cold.

MANSPEAK
Something’s up when they’re cold 
like that.

ANDY
Come on, guys, lighten up. Give her 
a break. And Curly loves her.

Reader and Manspeak roll their eyes.
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CURLY
Maybe you’re on to something, Andy. 
The nights we don’t have gigs, we 
could book appointments with our 
clients.

ANDY
Why not book them when we play, 
too? They show up at out gig, get 
our crowd size up, we go out and 
mingle on break, and show them who 
to talk to!

CURLY
And I can show Megan I can pull 
down some bucks!

ANDY
(to Reader and Manspeak)

What do you think about that (beat) 
you know what? You guys need some 
names.

READER
Cool!

MANSPEAK
I’ve never had a name before!

READER
But why do we need names?

MANSPEAK
Will we have to pay taxes?

CURLY
You need names so we can tell you 
apart.

ANDY
I don’t know about the tax thing. 
We may have to get advice on that. 
But you need to be your own man.

CURLY
(to Reader)

So, this one actually reads women 
the best.

ANDY
He’s the reader. Okay, he can be 
Reader.
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CURLY
And this one says he is good at 
translating what Reader says into 
manspeak, if any clarification is 
needed.

ANDY
Manspeak. That's good. Reader and 
Manspeak.

READER
I feel so distinguished now.

MANSPEAK
I feel a bit to the left of how 
Reader feels.

ANDY
OK, then! We need to get ready for 
this afternoon gig!

CURLY
That’s right, we have a job today. 
Wait a minute!

ANDY
What?

CURLY
I’ve got to find something to wear. 
I can’t wear my regular shirts and 
t-shirts. They’ll show my (beat) 
guys.

ANDY
That could be an issue.

CURLY
I need a bigger shirt. Something a 
little baggy.

READER
Can we make a request?

CURLY
Sure.

MANSPEAK
We want to see what’s going on.
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READER
I don’t need to see women to read 
them; I hear them when they get 
close.

MANSPEAK
But we want to see the world!

Curly and Andy look at each other.

ANDY
I've got an idea. I've got some 
shirts with pockets with button 
down flaps.

Andy gets a shirt out of closet and scissors out of drawer.

ANDY (CONT'D)
If I cut some slots behind the 
pocket flaps just right, you guys 
should be able to peek out of the 
pocket when you want. Just raise 
your head a bit and push up the 
pocket flap.

CURLY
And if you think someone is about 
to see you, duck back down quickly.

Andy cuts shirt and gives it to Curly.

ANDY
Try it on and see if I got it 
right. While you’re doing that, I’m 
going to throw a quick ad together 
and post it on social media.

Curly puts on shirt, adjusts it. Reader and Manspeak peek out 
of pockets and roll eyes from side to side.

ANDY (CONT’D)
How’s it feel?

CURLY
A little baggy, but I’ll get used 
to it. It doesn’t look like I need 
a manssierre, does it?

Andy looks at him and doesn’t reply. Curly rushes to mirror.
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ANDY
No, the baggy thing pretty much 
voids out the manssierre-need look. 
But it does make your ass look fat.

CURLY
Thanks.

ANDY
Okay, we're good to go. You're 
looking good, Curly. And the guys 
have their peepholes.

ANDY (CONT'D)
(lifts pocket flaps)

Everything cool in there?

Reader and Manspeak look out of their pockets.

READER
We can see when the flaps are up...

MANSPEAK
...but when they’re down, it’s a 
little dark in here.

INT. BAR AND GRILL - LATER

Crunch, still working, picks up a call on his personal phone.

CRUNCH
There you are! Would you mind 
shedding some light on this 
situation? (beat)

CRUNCH (CONT'D)
So you didn't tell him? I thought 
that was the point of the brunch 
today. You were going to tell him 
it was over between you two, you 
were interested in someone else and 
you were making a clean break and 
moving on. (beat)

CRUNCH (CONT'D)
You couldn't do it...

EDSIL GREY, short, 60's, wearing a business suit, enters the 
bar and bumps into a chair beside Crunch. He peers at Crunch 
and walks past him, then spots Harris, who is seated at a 
table. Grey walks over to Harris.
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GREY
((sitting down with 
Harris)

Harris, why didn't you return my 
texts?

HARRIS
(playing a portable gaming 
system)

Sorry, Mr. Grey. My phone's broken. 
It got knocked on the floor right 
after I got here.

GREY
Well fine, then. Go get another one 
immediately. We have a potentially 
serious situation developing for 
our company.

HARRIS
(still playing his game)

Okay.

GREY
No, it's not okay. Some flu 
vaccines have been contaminated 
with material from our genetic 
engineering lab. And, some of the 
dosages have shipped to doctors and 
pharmacies!

HARRIS
(pauses his game)

So, what's the worst case scenario?

ICY
Hi! Would you like a drinks or 
menu?

Grey and Harris look at Icy, then at each other.

GREY
Could I have a water please?

ICY
Sure! I'll be right back!
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GREY
We don't know. But every 
vaccination must be retrieved, and, 
if any people have been injected 
with the serum, they must be 
quarantined, by whatever means 
necessary.

HARRIS
Cool. Where do we start?

GREY
No, it's not cool. If word of this 
gets out on social media and into 
the news, our company could be 
crushed! 

Grey gets out his phone.

GREY (CONT'D)
This database should have a 
complete list of every shipment 
location. See?

As Grey points to his phone, his left eye rolls wildly to the 
side of his head. He points to a spot on the table. Harris 
ignores him and takes the phone and studies it.

HARRIS
(shows the phone to Grey)

I think the database is corrupted, 
Mr. Grey. It may not be showing all 
the locations. Look.

Grey's other eye rolls.

GREY
I need my meds. I lost track of the 
time.

Grey gets a pill organizer out of his jacket and spills it on 
the table as he's trying to open it. As Grey looks through 
the pills, both of his eyes begin to roll randomly.

ICY
Here's your water. Oh my! Is 
everything okay?
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GREY
(speech begins to slow, 
but his eyes are still 
rolling independently of 
one another.)

I'm...looking...for...the...blue...

Harris and Icy  both find two different blue pills.

HARRIS
This one?

Grey's mouth sags open. Harris gives him the pill and Icy 
gives him a drink of water.

GREY
(points at table)

The...blue..one...

Harris gives him the other  blue pill, and Icy gives him 
another drink. Grey's eyes roll.

GREY (CONT'D)
The...blue...one...with...white
stripes...

Harris finds a blue one with white stripes and feeds it to 
him.

GREY (CONT'D)
White stripes...with a circle...

ICY
Here's one.

HARRIS
Here's another one. Which one, Mr. 
Grey?

Grey's eyes roll again, and he stops moving. Harris gives him 
both pills.

ICY
Is he okay?

HARRIS
He will be. I've just got to keep 
him moving. He does this sometimes 
if he forgets his medication.

Harris takes Grey's phone and stands Grey up and walks him 
out of the bar. Grey's eyes keep rolling irregularly.

CONTINUED: (13)
37.



INT. BAR AND GRILL - NIGHT

Curly and Andy are standing at the bar, with backs to the 
counter, people watching. The bar is filled with a mixed 
crowd of twenty to forty year olds. Muffled dance music, 
conversation, and occasional little voice giggling fills the 
room.

CURLY
It’s amazing that someone signed up  
just minutes after we posted.

ANDY
Our man should be able to meet 
someone. Look at all the women!

An ATTRACTIVE WOMAN (20’s) walks by and smiles at Curly.

LITTLE ATTRACTIVE WOMAN (O.S.)
Hello there!

ANDY
(To Curly)

Oh my gosh! I heard that!

CURLY
Isn’t this amazing?

A group of women walk by, including PUSS WHISTLER.

CURLY (CONT'D)
Isn't that Puss Whistler, the world 
champion body builder and martial 
arts expert?

ANDY
It is! She's incredible!

LITTLE PUSS WHISTLER (O.S.)
(happy whistle tune)

Curly and Andy look at each other.

ANDY
That (beat) couldn’t be, could it?

CURLY
No. I don’t THINK that’s possible. 
Is it?

Andy does a look-up on his phone.

(CONTINUED)
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DUDE (20’s), stoner-type, walks over and sits on the bar 
stool beside Curly. Dude is eye-level with Curly’s shirt 
pockets.

A BUSTY WOMAN walks by.

LITTLE BUSTY WOMAN (O.S.)
Cool hair, but his hands are too 
small

Dude’s eyes follow her until they stop at Curly’s pockets, 
just as Reader is peeking out and looking at Dude.

THEIR EYES MEET.

CURLY
Hey Dude, what do you think?

DUDE
I think I’m trippin’. I just saw 
eyes in your pocket looking at me.

CURLY
(pushes pocket flap and 
Reader down)

I’ve (beat) never heard of that 
before.

DUDE
Guess I just hit some pretty good 
stuff man.

CURLY
We’re going to be playing in about 
a half hour. You're staying, aren't 
you?

DUDE
(stands very cautiously)

Wow. Cool.

Dude walks away very carefully.

ANDY
Nope. I can’t find a documented 
case of vagina whistling anywhere. 
But there's no one online who says 
it can't be done, either.

CURLY
Was that real, guys?
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MANSPEAK
I heard it, too. Reader got it note-
for-note. He’s so good!

CURLY
So, how do we do this, when our 
client gets here?

ANDY
I guess we just walk around with 
him and mingle and listen to what 
the girls are saying.

CURLY
Okay. And when someone makes some 
positive remarks about him, we tell 
him to go talk to her, right?

ANDY
(looking at phone)

Yeah. That sounds like a good plan. 
I’m getting a text. Our first 
client should be walking in the 
door right now.

A camera crew enters.

CURLY
That’s MOST HANDSOME MAN in the 
World!

ANDY
What’s he doing with his reality 
show here in Columbus? I didn’t 
hear anything about that.

CURLY
Wait a minute (beat). Is he our 
client?

ANDY
(looking at phone)

Our client’s name is M. World.

LITTLE VOICES (O.S.)
Hey! Wow! Hello!

CURLY
I guess we should go introduce 
ourselves.

Curly and Andy walk over to Most Handsome Man In The World 
and his camera crew.
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HANDSOME MAN
(to camera) 

So here we are at The Bar in 
Columbus, Ohio, where we will meet 
with a young entrepreneur who has 
started a dating service called The 
Vagina Whisperer.

The camera man turns his camera to Andy.

ANDY
(points to Curly)

That would be him.

HANDSOME MAN
(to Curly) )

And you are the Vagina Whisperer?

CURLY
Yeah, that’s me.

HANDSOME MAN
Well, I am here to see if I can 
meet someone with a mutual romantic 
interest. So, how do we do this?

CURLY
We can just walk around and hang 
out with the crowd, and when I 
notice someone that I think may 
like you, I'll point her out, and 
you can go introduce yourself and 
see what happens.

HANDSOME MAN
Well, as you, and every woman in 
the world knows, I am the Most 
Handsome Man in the World. So, my 
problem is, I don't have problems 
meeting women. Now you're probably 
wondering, how can this be a 
problem?

READER
You’re a big prick.

HANDSOME MAN
Excuse me?

DUDE
I think he said you’ve probably got 
a big prick.
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HANDSOME MAN
(to camera)

Someday we’re going to have to make 
a show out of all the bloopers.

DUDE
Oops! My bad! Sorry man, I forgot 
you’re not supposed to say prick on 
television. You’re supposed to use 
words that mean prick, and that 
everybody will know means prick, 
but don’t sound as prickly as the 
word prick. Right?

HANDSOME MAN
Right.

DUDE
So I should have said you probably 
have a big one eye trouser trout, 
or a big pee powered moisture 
missile...

HANDSOME MAN
Maybe...

DUDE
...or boneless bone.

Curly crosses his arms over his chest and mashes Reader and 
Manspeak out of sight.

CURLY
What I actually said was, you’re a 
big (beat) PICK for a woman. So how 
can this be a problem?

HANDSOME MAN
My problem is, I’ve never had to 
work very hard to meet women, so 
maybe I should be looking for 
someone that’s more of a challenge.

ANDY
Let me get this straight. You'd 
like to meet someone who's not very 
excited about you?

HANDSOME MAN
Yeah, I think you’ve got it!

Curly and Andy look at each other.
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CURLY
OK, let’s cruise.

Curly, Andy, Handsome Man and camera crew walk through the 
bar. Lots of smiling faces.

LITTLE VOICES (O.S.)
Hello. Sit here. Hi boys! Hi 
handsome! Talk to me! Hi!

LITTLE APRIL (O.S.)
Don't even look this way!

ANDY
(to Curly)

Where did that come from?

LITTLE APRIL (O.S.)
Keep  walking!

CURLY
I think it's coming from that 
table.

HANDSOME MAN
(to camera)

They’re discussing something. I 
wonder if they’ve zeroed in on 
someone?

Curly walks up to a table where two women(20's) are seated.

CURLY
Hi! My name’s Curly, and I have a 
dating service, and I was wondering 
if either of you would like to meet 
someone?

APRIL
(laughing)

We’re just out for drinks.

MAY
My friend, April, just had a baby  
four weeks ago, and this is our 
first girls' day out.

LITTLE APRIL (O.S.)
Don’t come near me!

CURLY
You just had a baby? 
Congratulations!
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APRIL
(smiling)

Thank you. My husband’s at home 
with our little boy.

CURLY
Nice!

MAY
Is that the guy over there with the 
cameras?

CURLY
Yes.

MAY
I could think about it.

CURLY
I’ll be right back.

Curly and Andy step aside.

CURLY (CONT’D)
(pretending to speak to 
Andy)

Reader, I’m not hearing anything 
from May. What’s up?

MANSPEAK
He’s not getting anything, that’s 
what’s up.

ANDY
You mean she’s napping, maybe?

MANSPEAK
Let me rephrase that: there's no 
broadcast from that station.

READER
I’m not getting anything because 
there is no she.

MANSPEAK
What Reader means is, we only read 
women. We don't read men.

CURLY
Okay, then. I get it.

Curly walks over to Handsome Man.
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CURLY (CONT’D)
The girl on the left is married and 
has a newborn. And I don’t think 
her friend is really your type.

HANDSOME MAN
(to camera)

Not my type? Well, that’s exactly 
who I’ve been wanting to meet!

Handsome and crew go to table and talk to May.

ANDY
That wasn’t quite what I was 
expecting.

CURLY
That’s probably not quite what 
Handsome’s expecting, either.

Andy gets a text message and looks at his phone.

ANDY
Curly (beat) we’ve got forty six 
inquiries waiting in our inbox.

INT. BAR & GRILL - LATER

Curly and Andy are walking to the bar counter after their 
set.

Andy looks at his phone display.

ANDY
Oh my gosh! Now there are two 
hundred and eighty nine messages in 
our inbox.

CURLY
Two hundred and how many? In two 
hours?

Curly steps aside and looks at his phone. There are no new 
messages.

ICY
(puts Curly's drink on the 
bar)

That was a nice set.
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READER
(peeking out)

You have a nice set, too.

ICY
(surprised, to Curly)

Well, thank you. And if they could 
talk, I'm sure they would thank 
you, too.

CURLY
(mashes Reader down into 
his pocket)

I meant (beat) you have a nice set 
up here, at this bar. It’s a great 
place. I think you’ll really like 
working here.

ICY
(laughing)

I here it like. I mean, I like it 
here. I'm sorry. I have a speech 
condition called verbal dyslexia. I 
get words and phrases flipped 
around sometimes.

CURLY
You don't have to correct yourself. 
I understand what you're saying.

Icy looks at Curly and smiles. Curly smiles at Icy.

ICY
Are you saying you can understand 
women?

CURLY
I hear more than I understand.

ICY
No one has ever told me that 
before.

ANDY
(walks to bar beside 
Curly)

I think we're about to become the 
new house band, Curly.

CURLY
The new house band?
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ANDY
There's a line of people waiting to 
get in. I sent a group reply to 
everyone in our inbox and told them 
the Vagina Whisperer would be here 
tonight, and it's first come, first 
served. MR. JOE, the owner, just 
told me if we pull people like this 
again, he'll book us weekends for  
the next month!

KENNY, in his 30's, wearing driver's gloves, walks in, spots 
Curly and Andy and cuts in front of the line to see them.

KENNY
Hi, guys! I texted you awhile ago. 
My name's Kenny.

ANDY
Hey Kenny. I'm Andy, and this is 
Curly, the Vagina Whisperer.

KENNY
(slipping cash into Andy's 
hand)

I hope I'm first in line. I don't 
like to come in second on anything.

Kenny sees a PRETTY BRUNETTE.

KENNY (CONT'D)
Hey, what about her?

Pretty Brunette walks by and notices Kenny.

LITTLE PRETTY BRUNETTE (O.S.)
He's probably the type that 
wouldn't like my chihuahua.

CURLY
(to Kenny)

Probably not.

TWIST, 30's, walks by Curly and notices Kenny.

LITTLE TWIST (O.S.)
Slow down, hot rod!

Curly nudges Andy and nods at Twist.

ANDY
(to Kenny)

Go say Hi to that girl.
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Kenny speaks to Twist and she smiles. The two start talking.

CURLY
(to Andy)

I think I'm done introducing people 
tonight.

ANDY
You feeling alright?

CURLY
I'm okay.

ANDY
You're thinking about Megan again, 
aren't you?

CURLY
Yeah, I'm ready to go home.

ANDY
You want some good news?

CURLY
Sure.

ANDY
(counting some twenties)

We now have grocery money!

INT. BAR & GRILL - THE FOLLOWING DAY

XAVIER (20’s), artsy looking, walks in. He looks around and 
sits at the bar.

DUDE
(to Xavier)

Hey man, see those two girls over 
there? I just asked them if they 
wanted to do a three-way, and they 
said yeah, but I wasn’t invited.

XAVIER
So what did you say?

DUDE
I said, that’s cool. I’ll just 
smoke it all by myself.

XAVIER
Did they understand you were 
talking about weed, and not sex?
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DUDE
(reflects)

That’s a profound observation.

Dude and Xavier stare at wall.

DUDE (CONT’D)
So what’s your name?

XAVIER
I’m Xavier.

DUDE
I’m Dude. OK if I call you X?

Icy comes over to wait on customers, recognizes Xavier and 
stops.

XAVIER
(looking at Icy)

That would be appropriate.

DUDE
I’m going back and tell those two 
girls I meant I was going to blow a 
fattie, so they won’t be confused.

ICY
(to Xavier)

Can I help you?

XAVIER
It's a little late for that.

ICY
I'm sorry. Can I order your take?

XAVIER
You can't even talk right for your 
ex-boyfriend?

ICY
You don't have to be mean.

XAVIER
You don't have to be a freak.

ICY
We are over. You should try to get 
used to it and move on with life 
your.
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XAVIER
(rolls eyes)

I was here last night and saw you 
talking to that guitar player from 
the band. Is that your new 
boyfriend?

ICY
I'm not dating anyone. And, that's 
not any of your concern anymore. 
Now would you like a drink?

XAVIER
Yeah, bring me a beer.

Harris and Grey walk in the bar and sit at the counter a few 
seats away from Xavier. Grey looks at his phone. Harris gets 
out his gaming device.

GREY
Harris, the stakes need to raised a 
bit.

HARRIS
Raise the stakes?

GREY
Yes. Here's the deal: if you help 
me get every trace of this event 
eliminated, I'll see that your 
spousal support payments are paid 
in full.

GREY (CONT'D)
But, if we miss something, and the 
media gets hold of this, and it 
blows up... well, you won't like 
the consequences.

HARRIS
Well, it's going good so far. We've 
picked up most of the shipments. 
And every dosage in each of those 
shipments is accounted for.

GREY
Good. But it's not over yet. 
There's one more doctor's office to 
visit, and we'll go there tomorrow. 
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HARRIS
(eyes Grey)

So why did the stakes suddenly get 
raised?

GREY
(squirms)

It's... very important to the 
company. I got a text from top 
level management today.

HARRIS
(returns to his game)

I don't think we need to worry 
about anything.

Megan walks into the bar and up to the counter between Xavier 
and Grey and Harris. Icy returns with a beer for Xavier.

MEGAN
(to Icy)

Is Crunch here?

ICY
(smiling)

No, he won't be back until later. 
Can I get you something?

MEGAN
Mmm... No thank you. I may be back 
in awhile.

INT. GROCERY STORE - LATER

Curly enters pushing an empty grocery cart. The store is 
filled with mostly women shoppers. There’s lots of little 
voice chatter, laughing and giggling.

Curly walks through vegetable department and a CHURCH LADY 
looking woman (50's) inspecting cucumbers. 

LITTLE CHURCH LADY (O.S.)
Not that one! What are you 
thinking!

She places the large cucumber back and looks at others. She 
notices Curly staring at her but pretends to ignore him.

CURLY
(to Reader and manspeak)

Wow! I’m getting too much 
information here.
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Curly walks by TWENTY SOMETHING female.

LITTLE TWENTY SOMETHING (O.S.)
Hello!

CURLY
(to twenty-something)

Hello.

Twenty something looks at Curly, smiles and keeps walking.

BRAT KID
(pulling on mother's leg)

But I WANT that!

Brat Kid's mother is talking on her phone, ignoring him while 
she pushes her cart.

Brat Kid grabs a bag of candy off the shelf and attempts to 
throw it into the cart but hits Curly instead.

Curly bends over to pick up the candy.

Brat Kid runs up to him and comes face-to-face with Reader 
and Manspeak as they POP OUT of their pockets making SCARY 
FACES.

READER
We’ll be under your bed...

MANSPEAK
...for the rest of your life!

Brat kid runs back to mother and clings to her leg. She is 
still talking on her phone, pushing cart and ignoring Brat 
Kid.

CURLY
(to Reader and Manspeak)

Come on, guys, what are you doing? 
Someone might see us!

Curly shakes Reader and Manspeak back down inside their 
pockets.

Curly puts bag of candy back on the shelf and walks around 
the end of the aisle and stops. Two aisles away, he sees 
Magan and Crunch standing together, picking something off the 
shelf. Megan and Crunch both laugh and walk away.

Curly leaves his cart and tries to catch up with Megan and 
Crunch but MONTHLY GIRL, carrying a BOX OF TAMPONS, steps in 
front of him. 
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LITTLE MONTHLY GIRL (O.S.)
(stuffy nose voice)

If he says one weird thing to me 
(sniff) I swear I'll look him up on 
social media and find his mother 
and (sniff) and I'll tell her 
everything he said!

CURLY
(stepping around Monthly 
Girl)

Excuse me.

Monthly girl smiles.

LITTLE MONTHLY GIRL (O.S.)
Creep!

Curly heads to the area where he saw Megan and Crunch, but 
they are both gone and out of sight.

Curly glances at the display where they were shopping. It is 
the personal products section. CONDOMS, LUBRICANTS.

Blind Doc crowds in front of Curly and looks at the condom 
selection. He picks out a BOX OF EXTRA LARGE CONDOMS, turns 
around facing Curly and gives him a “what-you-looking-at” 
look and walks away.

Curly doesn’t recognize Doc at first, then remembers and 
starts after him. Curly hesitates and looks again for Megan 
and Crunch, but he doesn't see them. 

CURLY
Hey Doc!

People look at Curly. He doesn’t see Doc. He looks down the 
next aisle and doesn't see him, or Megan or Crunch.

He takes out his phone and calls MEGAN. The call goes to 
voice mail.

CURLY (CONT'D)
(leaving message)

Hey, I’m at the store and I just 
saw you and Crunch together in 
here. Maybe you’d like to tell me 
what’s that all about?

Curly ends call and calls Andy. Andy's phone goes to voice 
mail. Curly ends call.
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CURLY (CONT'D)
Great.

Church lady walks by Curly and gives him a look of disgust.

Brat Kid and mother walk up to check out lanes.

Brat Kid runs over and kicks Curly in the leg and runs back 
to his mother, who is still talking on her phone.

INT. BAR & GRILL - NIGHT

Curly is seated at the bar with a half empty bottle of beer. 
Closing time, people are leaving.

ICY
One more?

CURLY
Yes. One more. Please.

ICY
Sure. Mind if I ask what’s up? You 
and Andy didn't do any 
introductions tonight.

CURLY
Yeah, we took the night off.

Curly pulls out his phone.

CURLY (CONT'D)
Here it is. Here's what's up. I got 
dumped today, by text. This is what 
she wrote: Sorry you had to find 
out this way. I didn’t know how to 
tell you. I hope things work out 
for you.

ICY
You found out? She’s seeing someone 
else?

CURLY
I saw her and Crunch together 
today, buying personal products at 
the grocery. I had no clue until 
then.
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ICY
Oh... Well, the bright side of it 
is, you seem to have no problem 
pairing up compatible people. You 
should be able to meet someone very 
easily.

CURLY
I can do that, but it seems like 
everybody's out for one night 
stands. I don't know if that 
counts.

ICY
And what do you want?

CURLY
All I’ve ever wanted was a one life 
stand. A once in a lifetime love. 
And I thought Megan and I had that.

ICY
So I guess you’ve got to start over 
again.

CURLY
I guess so. Somebody will come 
along. My Mom told me once that 
women are like buses. They’re 
always running. If you miss one, 
just wait awhile, and another one 
will come along and stop for you. 
Then you get on and see where she 
takes you.

ICY
Your Mom is very insightful.

CURLY
I think she was stoned when she 
said that.

Icy laughs.

Curly looks at her.

CURLY (CONT’D)
It’s getting late (beat) and, you 
know what? Can I tell you something 
about myself?

ICY
Sure.
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Curly lifts his pocket flap.

READER BLINKS and looks at Icy.

READER
Hi.

Curly lifts the other pocket flap.

MANSPEAK WINKS at Icy.

MANSPEAK
Hello!

ICY
(hesitates, and bites her 
lip)

Stay right there. Do not go 
anywhere. I’ve got to get checked 
out, then I’m ready to leave. Can 
we go somewhere and talk?

READER AND MANSPEAK
Sure!

INT. CURLY AND ANDY’S APARTMENT - LATER

Curly and Icy walk into the apartment.

CURLY
Make yourself at home. I don't know 
where Andy went, so it's just the 
two of us here.

ICY
And your chest things.

READER 
Things?

MANSPEAK 
I beg your pardon!

ICY
They talk? Or is that you?

CURLY
No, it’s not me. It’s definitely 
them.

Icy lifts Curly’s shirt pocket flaps and looks at Reader and 
Manspeak.

CONTINUED: (2)

(CONTINUED)

56.



CURLY (CONT'D)
(takes off his shirt)

This will be easier. Let me 
introduce everybody. This guy is 
Reader.

READER
Hello, again.

CURLY
And this guy is Manspeak.

MANSPEAK
Hi, Icy!

ICY
You guys really do talk! And you 
have unusual names.

CURLY
They have unusual abilities, too. 
But, can I ask you something?

ICY
Sure.

CURLY
You're not weirded out by this?

Icy pulls off her t-shirt. Curly and Reader and Manspeak are 
speechless. Icy undoes her bra clasps. Curly and Reader and 
manspeak's eyes all get big. Icy removes her bra and lets it 
drop to the floor. Curly and the guys' eyes all get even 
bigger.

CURLY (CONT'D)
Wow.

READER
Wow!

MANSPEAK
Wow!

READER
Look at that!

MANSPEAK
Would you believe this is possible?

CURLY
I never would have imagined!
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READER
Hello!

MANSPEAK
Hi, girls!

Icy’s boobs are female versions of Reader and Manspeak: no 
hair, pretty eyes, eyebrows and pretty lips, and no female 
parts (nipples). Icy’s GIRLS are blinking and smiling.

GIRL 1
Hi.

GIRL 2
Hello!

ICY
(to her boobs)

You talk, too?

GIRL 1
Yes.

GIRL 2
We both do.

ICY
Why did you wait until now to 
speak?

Girls look at each other.

GIRL 1
We thought you didn’t like us.

GIRL 2
You cried when you saw us.

GIRL 1
Your boyfriend called you a freak 
of nature.

GIRL 2
And you cried some more.

GIRL 1
It’s all our fault your boyfriend 
left you.

GIRL 2
We messed up your life!
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GIRL 1
We pretended we weren’t even 
here...

GIRL 2
...so we wouldn’t make life any 
worse for you.

READER
(to girls)

You sure talk a lot now.

MANSPEAK
You have pretty voices.

READER
You are the most beautiful...

MANSPEAK
...sight we have ever seen.

READER
Do you have names?

Girls look at each other.

GIRL 1
Sure (beat) my name's, uh, Reada.

GIRL 2
My name's...uh...my name is...

MANSPEAK
I thought it was going to be 
Rightie and Leftie.

GIRL 2
It’s Lef T.

Girls smile.

CURLY
This is amazing.

ICY
Yeah, sure is. How long have you 
had Reader and Manspeak?

CURLY
Just a couple of days. I got a flu 
shot and slept for a day, and when 
I woke up, they were here.
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ICY
I got a flu shot, too! I slept and 
slept, and I was achy and hungry 
when I woke up.

CURLY
I was achy and hungry, too!

ICY
And then, when I looked in the 
mirror...

Girls both smile. Reader and Manspeak smile.

READER
This is great!

MANSPEAK
Let's hang out together all the 
time!

READA
What do you mean, hang out?

LEF T
We're not supposed to hang out.

READER
What do you mean, we're not 
supposed to hang out?

READA
We're supposed to be covered up...

LEF T
...and ride in our carriers.

MANSPEAK
Carriers?

READA
Yes. Carriers. They're called 
brassieres. 

LEF T
How can you know what ginies are 
saying and not know anything about 
brassieres?

ICY
They know what? What did you just 
say?
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CURLY
(to Icy)

That's their unusual ability. They 
can understand what ginies say.

ICY
Oh my gosh! I get it now! That's 
how you're matching up people! You 
really are the Whisperer Vagina!

READER
(to Lef T)

How do you know we can read ginies?

LEF T
We can read guys, like there's ever 
anything to read.

READA
They only ever have one thought.

LEF T
And it's always the exact same 
thought.

CURLY
(sitting down in a chair)

I'm getting really tired all of a 
sudden. Can we sit down?

ICY
You've had a lot to drink. Maybe 
you should lie down.

CURLY
Yeah, maybe I should sit down. But 
I've got to get you home.

Curly closes his eyes and gets quiet. Reader and Manspeak 
close their eyes at the same time.

The girls giggle.

ICY
Well, I guess we can walk home by 
ourselves.

READA
Is it okay if we talk?

LEF T
We really would like to talk!
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ICY
Yes, we can talk, all we want. I'd 
like to get to know you two.

CURLY
(with eyes closed, 
sleeptalking)

Yes, I'd like to get...

READER
to know...

MANSPEAK
...you, too.

Curly and Reader and Manspeak all snore at the same time.

READA
Are all guys nice like this for 
awhile? 

LEF T
And then they go to sleep?

ICY
I don't know about all guys, but 
some are nicer than others.

READA
I've got another question.

LEF T
We've both noticed something.

READA
You haven't turned any words around 
the whole time you've been talking 
to Curly tonight.

LEF T
What's that all about?

ICY
I hadn't noticed that.

Icy looks at Curly and sighs. She bends over to pull a stool 
underneath Curly's feet, and the girls swing around.

READA AND LEF T
(in unison)

Whee! 
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READA
This is fun, Icy!

LEF T
Don't put us back in the bra!

Icy lifts Curly's feet up onto the stool. She goes into 
bedroom and comes back out with a sheet and drapes it around 
Curly, and tucks him in.

ICY
(to girls)

Okay. Let's go home now.

INT. DOCTOR'S OFFICE - THE NEXT DAY

Grey and Harris are standing at the door to the office.

GREY
Why is it closed? Its web page says 
it is open now.

HARRIS
(takes out his new phone)

Look. The door locks 
electronically. No problem.

Harris keys commands into his phone and the door unlatches. 
Grey and Harris put on latex gloves and enter the office. The 
waiting room is empty and quiet. They close the door behind 
them and relock it. 

HARRIS (CONT'D)
I'll find the office computer and 
empty and reset the security 
cameras. Then I'll check the status 
of their flu shots.

GREY
(left eye rolls)

Good. I need to find the water 
fountain so I can take my medicine.

Harris goes into the adjacent room, leaving Grey alone. Grey 
looks around for some water. He takes out his pill organizer 
and tries to open a compartment. The compartment cover flips 
open suddenly and Grey drops the organizer. It breaks open on 
the floor and pills scatter everywhere. Grey looks at his 
pills and both of his eyes begin to roll.
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GREY (CONT'D)
Harris! I need some help!

HARRIS (O.S.)
(from next room)

Just a minute. I've almost got 
this. It looks like a shot has been 
administered, but I think I have 
the recipient's home address. 

GREY
(voice begins to slow 
down)

Well... that's... just... great.

HARRIS (O.S.)
Are you feeling okay, Mr. Grey?

GREY
Help!

Harris rushes into the waiting room and slips on the pills 
and falls hard on the floor. He slides into a chair, which 
falls into a NURSE ROBOT, which tips over onto the floor and 
hits its robot head on the way down. The robot blinks lights.

NURSE BOT
Hello. Hello. Hello. I am Nurse Bot 
and I will be your be your personal 
assistant today.

Harris lies motionless on the floor. Grey cannot move. Nurse 
Bot climbs into standing mode and sights Grey.

NURSE BOT (CONT'D)
(to Grey)

I will assist you with your 
mammogram today.

GREY
Help... me!

NURSE BOT
Yes I will will help you.

Nurse Bot moves over to Grey and takes his arm.

NURSE BOT (CONT'D)
What is your name, ma'am?

GREY
Harris... help... me!
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NURSE BOT
Okay, Harrishelpme, come with me.

Nurse Bot turns Grey around and guides him into the adjacent 
exam room.

EXT. CITY SIDEWALK - DAY

CURLY
(walking)

What a beautiful day!

READER
(peeks out of pocket)

So, how did you get in such a good 
mood?

MANSPEAK
Last night it was the end of the 
world and now you're all happy?

CURLY
I discovered someone at the end of 
the world last night.

READER
You mean Icy?

CURLY
Right.

MANSPEAK
I remember talking to Lef T.

READER
And Reada.

MANSPEAK
And then we were really sleepy.

READER
And then we got up today and went 
on this big, long walk.

MANSPEAK
So where are we going?

CURLY
We're going to see the doctor.

READER
Why?
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MANSPEAK
Is it going to hurt?

CURLY
I think I need to tell him about 
you guys and see what he says.

READER AND MANSPEAK
No!

CURLY
(laughing)

What do you mean, no?

READER
I don't want to see the doctor!

MANSPEAK
It will hurt!

CURLY
It won't hurt! He'll probably just 
ask some questions and look at you 
and maybe have us come back for 
testing. 

READER
That's still scary!

MANSPEAK
Yeah! Who knows what he will do to 
us?

Curly turns onto the walk leading to the doctor's office.

CURLY
Doctors are nice people. Look! 
We're almost there.

INT. DOCTOR'S OFFICE - CONTINUOUS

Nurse Bot has Grey disrobed and on the exam table.

NURSE BOT
(holding the mammogram 
paddles)

Let's try this one more time.

GREY
Harris... help... me
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NURSE BOT
Yes, that is your name. Now hold 
still while I adjust the clamps 
for... rather small size.

Nurse Bot spreads Grey's legs apart.

INT. DOOR TO DOCTOR'S OFFICE - CONTINUOUS

Curly is about to open the door to the doctor's office.

READER
You're sure it won't hurt?

CURLY
I'm sure anything he does will not 
hurt a bit.

MANSPEAK
Promise?

CURLY
(stops and sighs)

Doctors only help people; they 
never hurt anyone.

INT. DOCTOR'S OFFICE - CONTINUOUS

NURSE BOT
These have to be pressed flat to 
get a good picture, so try not to 
move.

Nurse Bot presses the paddle down between Grey's legs. Grey's 
eyes begin to roll. 

INT. DOOR TO DOCTOR'S OFFICE - CONTINUOUS

As Curly reaches for the door, he and Reader and Manspeak 
hear a bloodcurdling scream. Curly hesitates.

CURLY
You know, we did get a bit of a 
late start today, and I don't have 
an appointment. Maybe we should go 
back home and chill for awhile and  
try to see the doctor later.

READER
Okay!
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MANSPEAK
Let's go. Right now. Quick!

EXT. OUTSIDE OF THE DOCTOR'S OFFICE - CONTINUOUS

Curly flags down a taxi and gets inside. 

DOC (THE DRIVER)
Where to?

CURLY
The apartments at the corner of 
Third and Hollywood, in Grandview.

Cab pulls into traffic. Doc looks in the rear view mirror. 
Curly is looking out the window.

DOC
I was driving down the street a few 
minutes ago and I saw a really 
attractive, very well dressed woman 
walking with the sloppiest looking 
man I have ever seen. I wonder what 
that was all about?

CURLY
Maybe they were friends, or work 
together or something?

DOC
Their body language said intimacy.

CURLY
Seems like an unlikely couple. Sort 
of like my ex girlfriend and her 
new boyfriend. But who knows?

DOC 
(looking in rear view 
mirror)

Yeah. Sometimes things happen that 
are hard to explain.

Reader and Manspeak peek out of their pockets.

CURLY
There's a lot of that going around 
right now.

DOC
Sometimes there’s not a good 
explanation. 
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You just wake up one day, and 
surprise! It's a different world!

Reader and Manspeak look at each other. Curly notices pocket 
flaps up and pushes them back down.

CURLY
You're right about that!

Reader pushes up his pocket flap. Curly pushes him back down.

CURLY (CONT'D)
You know what? Take me down to The 
Bar instead. It's right down the 
street from my apartment anyway.

DOC
(looking in rear view 
mirror)

Change of plans?

CURLY
Definitely. I'm making a big change 
of plans.

Manspeak peeks out of his pocket. Curly mashes him down.

DOC
We're almost there anyway.

CURLY
Can I pay by phone, or would you 
rather have cash?

Doc pulls the cab to a stop in front of The Bar.

DOC
(looking in rear view 
mirror)

Either is fine.

Reader and Manspeak peek out again. Curly doesn't notice 
them. He's digging in his pants pocket.

CURLY
Well, maybe not cash. Let me check 
my account online.

Curly gets out his phone and looks at it. He doesn't notice 
Doc taking his white walking cane and getting out of the 
taxi.
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READER
Something's not right here.

Curly looks up, startled. Doc is gone, and the taxi is still 
idling.

MANSPEAK
We've been trying to tell you.

Curly gets out of the taxi and looks around. He does not see 
Doc anywhere.

INT. BAR & GRILL - CONTINUOUS

Curly goes into the bar and bumps into Dude.

DUDE
Oh, sorry, man. I didn’t hear you 
were going that way.

CURLY
Hey Dude. Sorry, it’s on me. You 
didn’t see a taxi driver just come 
in here?

DUDE
Was he a blind looking guy with 
thick glasses?

CURLY
Yeah!

DUDE
...and a little white walking cane?

CURLY
Yeah, that’s him!

DUDE
Nope, haven’t seen him. But Megan 
was just here asking about you.

CURLY
Megan?

DUDE
Yeah, She’s trying to find you. I 
think she went back to the band 
room.

CURLY
The band room?
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DUDE
Yeah. You know what else Curly? My 
twin brother is going to be here 
today.

CURLY
I didn’t know you had a twin 
brother.

DUDE
Yeah, but we’re easy to tell apart.

CURLY
I’d like to meet him. Will you 
introduce me when he gets here? I 
want to be able to keep you guys 
straight.

DUDE
(laughing)

That's pretty funny, Curly. I'm 
never straight. But neither is he. 
I'll introduce you.

Curly looks back outside, but the taxi is gone. 

READER
If that taxi had a vagina, I could 
tell you what's going on.

MANSPEAK
What Reader is saying is, we can't 
explain this.

Curly turns around and heads toward the bandroom.

INT. BAR & GRILL BAND ROOM - CONTINUOUS

Curly walks into the bandroom. Nobody is in there.  Megan 
walks in behind him and closes the door.

CURLY
And?

MEGAN
I saw you play the other night.

CURLY
You came in here to tell me that?
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MEGAN
(takes deep breath, shows 
cleavage)

I came in here to talk to you.

MEGAN (CONT’D)
I’m hot.

Both of Curly’s pocket flaps rise slightly.

READER
Definitely.

CURLY
It’s definitely(beat)warm in here.

MEGAN
When I watched you play, I started 
thinking about you.

Megan steps closer to Curly.

MEGAN (CONT’D)
I started thinking about us. You 
know. I miss you.

CURLY
I’m sorry. I missed you, too. 
Really badly at first.

MEGAN
I did some things without thinking 
through all the consequences. I was 
upset. And I’d been drinking.

MANSPEAK
And you still are.

MEGAN
Is something wrong with your voice?

CURLY
(clearing throat)

It might be getting close to my 
allergy season.

Megan studies Curly’s expression, then pulls him against her 
and kisses him passionately. Curly comes up for air.

CURLY (CONT’D)
Megan, you need to know something. 
I've met someone I'm interested in, 
and...
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Megan pushes herself away from Curly.

MEGAN
And where is she now?

Icy walks in.

Megan pulls herself against Curly.

ICY
(hesitates, wide eyed)

Excuse me.

CURLY
Icy!

Icy turns around and walks out of the band room.

Curly grabs Megan by the arms and starts to step aside.

Crunch walks into the bandroom.

CRUNCH
What is this?

Megan pushes herself away from Curly.

MEGAN
I(beat)he grabbed me. He was trying 
to force himself on me!

Megan runs out of the band room.

Crunch closes the door and flexes his muscles.

CRUNCH
Did I ever tell you how I got my 
nickname?

CURLY
Did I ever tell you I don't care 
how you got your nickname?

CRUNCH
Maybe I should just show you the 
sound you're going to make when I 
give you my bearhug. Maybe you need 
to know what it feels like to have 
someone force themselves on you.
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CURLY
Maybe you should learn to not be a 
bully. You'll make a better 
boyfriend for Megan.

CRUNCH
(grabs Curly and begins to 
squeeze him)

I suppose you're going to teach me 
how, after your ribs heal up?

CURLY
Is that all you've got?

CRUNCH
(squeezing tighter)

Is that what Megan used to ask you? 

Reader and Manspeak are crushed up against Crunch's chest.

CURLY
Actually, when we were done 
hugging, she used to say, it's time 
for a BITE!

Reader and Manspeak bite Crunch on the nipples.

CRUNCH
(Crunch's eyes get big)

Owwwww!

Crunch releases his grip and tries to push Curly away, but 
Reader and Manspeak won't release their bite. They come, 
teeth first, out through their pockets, making war faces. 
Crunch looks at them and his scream changes to a high pitched 
squeal.

CURLY
Stop that cry baby squealing and 
say uncle.

CRUNCH
Uncle, okay? Let go!

Curly and the guys release Crunch. Crunch grabs his nipples 
and drops to his knees and looks, bewildered, at Curly.

Curly repositions Reader and Manspeak in their pockets, steps 
around Crunch and leaves the room.
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INT. BAR & GRILL - CONTINUOUS

Curly looks for Icy and sees her at her at the bar with 
Xavier.

READER
(to Curly)

So we're not in trouble for biting 
Crunch?

CURLY
Not at all. Maybe he'll learn 
something from this. Thanks!

MANSPEAK
We've always got your back...

READER
and your front covered.

CURLY
Good. This might be a long day.

Curly walks through crowd to join Icy and Xavier.

XAVIER
(to Icy)

You are such a freak! And you can't 
even learn to talk right! No self 
respecting guy is ever going to get 
serious about you.

Curly sees Icy starting to get teary.

CURLY
(to Xavier)

No self respecting guy would ever 
talk to an ex-girlfriend like that.

XAVIER
(to Curly)

And who do we have here? Her pubic 
defender?

MAX, (20's), powerlifter, steps beside Curly and pushes up 
his sleeves. He has massive arms.

READER
Every man for himself!

MANSPEAK
Take cover!
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Reader and Manspeak duck inside their pockets, the flaps fly 
down and both snap shut.

DUDE
(steps in front of Max)

Hey Curly!

XAVIER
(to Dude)

Excuse me for interrupting, bud, 
but my associate, Max, and I are 
about to have a conversation with 
Curly.

DUDE
My name's Dude, not Bud. But Bud 
would be a smokin' name, though!

BIG DUDE, bodybuilder, head and shoulders taller than Max, 
steps up behind Dude.

BIG DUDE
Smokin', but still not as cool a 
name as Dude.

Dude turns around and sees Big Dude.

DUDE
Dude!

BIG DUDE
Dude!

Dudes hug.

DUDE
(to Curly)

Curly, this is my twin brother I've 
been telling you about!

CURLY
Hi (beat) Dude.

BIG DUDE
Hey Curly!

CURLY
You're Dude, too?

BIG DUDE
No, I'm Dude one. I was born first. 
My brother is Dude two. He came out 
second
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DUDE
Yeah. Last place.

CURLY
You both have the same names?

BIG DUDE
Mama really liked that name. I 
think that was our father's name, 
too.

DUDE
Mama always said our father was 
some dude.

MAX
Well, that's dumb. How could she 
tell the two of you apart?

Dude and Big Dude look at each other.

DUDE
She could tell.

BIG DUDE
Yeah, and there's no need to be 
disrespectful of our mother.

DUDE
And there's nothing dumb about our 
names. Mama said she named one of 
us after our father, and the other 
one after a guy in the Bible.

BIG DUDE
He had a book named for him: the 
Book of Duderonomy.

DUDE
But that's kinda a long name, so 
you can call me Dude.

BIG DUDE
And I'm Dude.

MAX
That's (beat) nice.

XAVIER
(takes Max by the arm)

Excuse us for a minute.
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XAVIER (CONT'D)
(to Max)

You are supposed to be a scary, 
intimidating guy, remember?

MAX
I'm sorry. I was looking at Dude 
(beat)the big one, and how he was 
looking at me and I totally lost my 
composure. Then I made that stupid 
remark about his mother. Now he 
probably won't even speak to me. Do 
you think he likes me?

XAVIER
Oh good grief! I don't know if he 
likes you. Maybe you should 
apologize to him about your comment 
and start over and see what 
happens. Now, why did I ask you to 
come here with me?

MAX
I'm sorry, Xavier, but if I put on 
this tough guy charade in front of 
Big Dude, he's probably not going 
to want to have anything to do with 
me. I mean, I wouldn't want to be 
friends with someone like that. I 
just don't think this is a good 
time for us to confront Curly. 
Maybe some other time?

Xavier shakes his head.

MAX (CONT'D)
(to Big Dude)

Say, I was out of line with my 
remark about your mother. I, uh 
(beat) can I buy you a drink?

Max and Big Dude move to bar. 

XAVIER
(to Curly)

This day isn't going the way I had 
expected.

READER
(pocket flap lifts a 
little)

That's going around.
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CURLY
Maybe if we both back off for 
awhile, you and Icy and I could get 
together sometime and talk and be 
civil. Maybe we'd all feel better.

XAVIER
Maybe I'll get back to you on that. 
Or maybe I won't.

CURLY
(to Dude)

Thanks for introducing me to your 
brother. He seems like a cool guy.

DUDE
That's for sure.

CURLY
Hey, where's Icy?

DUDE
I saw her go out the front door 
while we were talking.

EXT. BAR & GRILL - LATER

Curly exits the bar and runs into Puss Whistler and knocks 
her into a puddle of water.

CURLY
Oh gosh! I’m sorry! Are you okay?

Little Puss Whistler (O.S) Is gargling. 

PUSS WHISTLER
(stands up slowly)

I'm fine. You want to know how fine 
I am?

Little Puss Whistler (O.S.) blows air.

PUSS WHISTLER (CONT'D)
I'm so fine I have won five 
consecutive world champion combined 
martial arts awards. 

Little Puss Whistler (O.S.) whistles one note.

PUSS WHISTLER (CONT'D)
I am the first woman in history to 
accomplish this.
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Little Puss Whistler (O.S.) whistles a second note.

PUSS WHISTLER (CONT'D)
This is only possible because of 
years of conditioning every LAST 
muscle group in my ENTIRE body.

Little Puss Whistler (O.S.) whistles a third note.

PUSS WHISTLER (CONT'D)
And now I will demonstrate my 
incredible skills.

Little Puss Whistler (O.S.) whistles a happy tune. Then Puss 
Whistler does a high kick aimed at Curly's shoulder. Curly 
dodges the kick and returns a punch. Puss blocks the punch 
and smacks Curly in the head. Curly ducks and only catches a 
partial blow. Puss continues the attack, and Curly and Puss 
engage in a full contact martial arts sparring exercise.

PUSS WHISTLER (CONT'D)
You are still a very good fighter, 
Curly Head.

CURLY
I learned from a very good teacher.

Puss Whistler lands a kick to Curly's midsection and knocks 
him to the ground.

PUSS WHISTLER
You were one of my very best 
students.

CURLY
(catches his breath)

Thanks.

PUSS WHISTLER
I think there was only ever one 
better than you. His name was Isaac 
Harris.

Andy comes out of the bar patio.

ANDY
Hey everybody! Nice contest!

Little Puss Whistler (O.S.) whistles happy tune.

PUSS WHISTLER
Curly and I just ran into each 
other.
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ANDY
(to Puss Whistler)

I saw that. You don't fall for a 
man very often, do you?

PUSS WHISTLER
It takes a lucky man to knock me 
off my feet.

CURLY
It's nice seeing you again, Puss! 
Thanks for the spar! I've got to 
catch up with Icy.

PUSS WHISTLER
She went that way, toward her 
apartment, in a hurry.

PUSS WHISTLER (CONT'D)
(to Andy)

Would you like to go work out again 
after my shift?

ANDY
Sure! I'll be back in awhile.

Little Puss Whistler (O.S.) whistles happy tune.

EXT. STREET SIDEWALK - CONTINUOUS

Curly and Andy leave the parking lot and walk down the 
sidewalk. 

ANDY
I saw most of what happened in the 
bar.

READER
And we were there with him the 
whole time!

MANSPEAK
...hiding in his pockets! It was 
scary.

ANDY
So why are we in a hurry to catch 
up with her?
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CURLY
I want to ask her something. 
Reader, why don't you tell Andy 
what you and Manspeak did to 
Crunch?

READER
We bit him. Really good.

MANSPEAK
Right where he has no heads.

CURLY
(gets out his phone and 
makes a call)

Hello! Icy?

There is a RUSTLING SOUND on the other end.

CURLY (CONT’D)
Icy?

HARRIS (O.S.)
(Harris' voice is heard in 
the background over Icy's 
phone)

Relax. If you get yourself worked 
up, you might throw up, and you 
don't want to do that. With your 
mouth taped shut, you'd choke to 
death. So calm down. Take a deep 
breath through your nose. Slowly. 
We're going to get in a van right 
outside the door. You can either 
walk and cooperate, or I'll tape 
your legs together and roll you up 
in a rug and carry you out. You 
decide.

HARRIS (O.S.) (CONT'D)
(more rustling sounds)

I don't want you trying to get 
loose while I'm driving, so your 
hands have to be taped together 
behind your back. And what's this? 
Nice phone. You won't be needing 
it, though.

The phone shuts off.
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EXT. ICY’S APARTMENT - CONTINUOUS

Curly and Andy look at each other and run the short distance 
to Icy's apartment, where they see a white van pulling away. 
The van drives to the first intersection and stops for a red 
light.

Kenny pulls up in his car and stops beside Curly and Andy.

KENNY
Hey, aren’t you the Vagina 
Whisperer guys?

CURLY
Yeah, that’s us.

KENNY
I just wanted to thank you for 
fixing up me the other night. I'm 
really hitting it off with that 
girl you told me to go talk to.

CURLY
Great. I'm glad to hear that.

KENNY
Is something wrong?

CURLY
Say, you couldn’t follow that van 
for us, could you?

KENNY
Sure! Get in!

I/E. KENNY’S CAR - CONTINUOUS

Curly and Andy get in Kenny’s high tech car.

KENNY
There are two things you gotta 
remember when you ride in this car: 
1) Tighten your seat belt really 
securely, and 2) check your pockets 
when you get out.

BRIGITTE (V.O.)
(car's artificial 
intelligence speaking 
through car audio system)

Are you accusing me of taking 
things from your pockets again?
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KENNY
No, Brigitte, I’m just saying 
sometimes things that were in my 
pockets when I get in the car are 
not in my pockets when I get out of 
the car.

(to Curly)
I think it’s just some kind of 
engineering glitch. I find the 
items in the seat or on the floor 
later.

The White van pulls away through intersection.

KENNY (CONT’D)
Brigitte?

BRIGITTE (V.O.)
Yes, Kenny?

KENNY
See that white van up in front of 
us that just went through the 
intersection?

BRIGITTE (V.O.)
Yes. I am now locked on to the 
white van.

KENNY
Follow that vehicle, please.

BRIGITTE (V.O.)
Yes, Kenny.

KENNY
(to Curly)

Isn’t this cool? I can even 
override her and steer this myself 
if I want to.

CURLY
This is really cool. I’ve never 
rode in anything like this before.

KENNY
She’s a prototype; first of her 
kind. I’m test driving her. So, 
where are we going?

CURLY
I don't know exactly. We just need 
to go wherever that van's going.
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KENNY
Did you hear that Brigitte?

BRIGITTE (V.O.)
Yes, Kenny. Calculating van’s 
destination. Calculations are 
complete. Preparing for target 
interception. Please confirm 
interception.

KENNY
Oh boy, I love it when she says 
this! Hold on! Interception is 
confirmed, Brigitte!

BRIGITTE (V.O.)
Interception in 
three...two...one...launching
interception.

As the car accelerates, everything outside the windows begins 
to blur. Kenny and Curly and Andy are pinned against their 
seats. The car decelerates, the view outside the windows 
comes back into focus, and the car stops behind a run down 
warehouse.

CURLY
What happened? Where are we? 
Where’s the van?

KENNY
I don’t know where we are. But 
wherever this is, is where the van 
is headed.

CURLY
How do you know that?

KENNY
I don’t know. But Brigitte does. At 
least, she’s hasn’t been wrong so 
far. But you never know, she is a 
prototype.

BRIGITTE (V.O.)
The white van will be arriving here 
in twelve minutes, forty-two 
seconds.
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KENNY
Okay, boys, everybody check their 
pockets.

CURLY
My back pockets are empty.

KENNY
Did you have anything important in 
them?

CURLY
No, just some change and a few 
guitar picks.

ANDY
My condoms are gone!

KENNY
That's odd. I'm going to have to 
report that when I turn in this 
car.

CURLY
Well, thanks, then. I guess this is 
where I get out.

ANDY
I'm getting out, too.

CURLY
No, Andy, why don't you go back and 
get your car and come back out 
here? Icy and I will need a ride 
home.

ANDY
You want to handle this yourself? 
That kidnapper could be really bad 
news. Shouldn't we call the police?

CURLY
I can deal with it. But maybe you 
should call the police and see if 
they can catch them before they get 
here.

Curly gets out of the car.

CURLY (CONT'D)
Text me and let me know what's 
happening. I'm muting my phone.
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KENNY
Glad I could help, buddy. You be 
careful, now!

Kenny and Andy drive away. It's very quiet. The sky has 
become overcast. Thunder sounds in the distance

INT. WAREHOUSE - LATER

Curly finds an unlocked door and steps inside into a dark 
hallway.

A CREAKY DOOR CLOSES behind him and LATCHES.

READER
Where are the lights?

CURLY
(flips light switch)

They don’t seem to work.

MANSPEAK
I didn’t like the sound of that 
door.

READER
Let’s go back outside.

A loud CRASH OF THUNDER

Curly tries to open a door.

CURLY
I don’t think we’ll be going 
outside through this door. The door 
knob won’t turn. It must be locked 
from the other side.

READER
It’s dark as night in here.

MANSPEAK
I’m scared.

CURLY
I’ve got a light on my phone.

Curly shines the phone light down the hallway.

CURLY (CONT’D)
There. How’s that?
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READER
Creepy.

MANSPEAK
What are we going to do?

CURLY
Let's explore this place until 
kidnapper guy and Icy get here.

Curly tries another door, but it is locked.

CURLY (CONT’D)
OK, then, we won’t be going in that 
room.

Curly tries another door. It’s locked.

Phone light flickers.

READER
What’s wrong with the light?

CURLY
It cuts in and out when the power 
starts to get low. 

Curly tries another door and it opens.

CURLY (CONT'D)
Hey, this door is unlocked. Phone 
light shuts off.

READER
I can’t see anything in here.

MANSPEAK
What if we get locked in this room?

The door closes behind them. Everything is quiet. Big, loud 
LIGHTNING STRIKE illuminates everything momentarily, 
revealing a room full of human sized figures. Directly in 
front of them, a BLOODY CORPSE is staring at them. Reader and 
Manspeak scream.

EXT. WAREHOUSE - CONTINUOUS

The white van slows to a stop on the opposite side of the 
building. Harris gets out and locks the door and goes to  the 
back of the van. Grey gets out very gingerly and grimaces as 
he takes a step. He looks around and walks toward the 
warehouse.
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INT. WAREHOUSE - CONTINUOUS

Curly drops his phone. The room goes dark. Curly drops to the 
floor. Rolling thunder is getting closer.

CURLY
Wait a minute.

READER
What is that thing?

MANSPEAK
Let’s just get out of here, Curly!

CURLY
OK, here’s my phone. Alright, it’s 
not broken; the light still works.

Curly shines the light on a monster. Curly laughs.

CURLY (CONT’D)
It’s a mannequin.

Curly shines light on other monsters.

CURLY (CONT’D)
This must be a storeroom for some 
Halloween monsters.

READER
What are Halloween monsters?

CURLY
They’re make-believe monsters for a 
fun holiday. People use them for 
parties and haunted houses.

MANSPEAK
Eww.

READER
So they’re not going to get us?

CURLY
Nope. They’re just for fun.

MANSPEAK
They’re still pretty creepy. I 
don’t like it in here.

Curly shines his light on a mannequin.
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READER
Gross. What’s that?

CURLY
That's a skeleton. That's what 
people look like without their 
flesh.

MANSPEAK
What’s that one with the pointy 
teeth?

CURLY
That’s a vampire. He’s a make- 
believe guy that bites you and 
drinks your blood.

The sound of THUNDER...

READER
I don’t like this stuff.

CURLY
Remember, none of it’s real.

MANSPEAK
They sure look real.

READER
This next one almost looks alive.

MANSPEAK
It almost looks like a normal 
person.

Curly shines the light on HARRIS’ FACE.

Harris doesn’t blink.

CURLY
Sometimes the scariest monsters 
don’t even look like monsters. They 
look like everyone else.

Curly keeps walking. Harris’ eyes follow him.

READER
So what are we going to do when Mr. 
Kidnapper Guy gets here?

CURLY
We'll give him a chance to get 
straight with us, and let Icy go.

CONTINUED:

(CONTINUED)

90.



MANSPEAK
He is sure going to be surprised!

Curly’s light goes out.

INT. WAREHOUSE OFFICE - CONTINUOUS

Lights come on in smaller office room. Curly and Icy are both 
securely duct taped to chairs. Their mouths are taped shut. 
Harris and Grey are looking at them.

HARRIS
(to Curly)

I wasn’t expecting you.
(To Curly and Icy)

You’re probably wondering what this 
is all about.

Curly’s pocket flaps lift. Reader and Manspeak peek out.

READER
It's not at the top of the list.

MANSPEAK
But it is on the list.

GREY
Oh my God!

Harris does a double take at Curly’s pockets. He lifts both 
flaps and sees Reader and Manspeak looking back at him. 
Harris rips Curly’s shirt open, revealing Reader and 
Manspeak.

HARRIS
Are you making them speak?

GREY
Look at this, Harris! They have 
eyes, and mouths!

Harris rips duct tape off Curly’s mouth.

CURLY
Ouch! No. They speak their own 
minds. And then some.

HARRIS
So you had a flu shot, too?

CURLY
Yeah, I had a flu shot.
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HARRIS
(to Icy)

And you had a shot. I know that 
from your records.

GREY
Then she should have heads, too.

Harris, puzzled, looks at Grey, then gently begins to pull 
the tape off Icy’s mouth.

HARRIS
This will hurt a little. Sorry. Did 
you have the same reaction as him?

ICY
(looking at Curly)

What are you doing here?

CURLY
(to Icy)

I'm here right now because I came 
to the bar to ask you a question.

Reada and Lef T wiggle their eyes above Icy's blouse line.

READA
(to Grey)

Yes, she did!

LEF T
and we talk, too!

GREY
They talk, Harris! And they reason!

Grey rips open Icy's blouse. Reada and Lef T blink.

HARRIS
Amazing.

GREY
What weaponization!

CURLY
Excuse me?

GREY
Ah, yes. We should probably get 
straight to business. My name is 
Grey. And my associate, is Mr. 
Harris.
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CURLY
Isaac Harris?

HARRIS
How did you know that?

CURLY
It was a lucky guess.

Harris scrutinizes Curly.

GREY
Yes, then, on with our business. We 
work for a large pharmaceutical 
concern that produces life saving 
medicines, vaccinations, health 
supplies and the like. We are also 
a frontrunner in the field of 
genetic engineering.

Grey opens his briefcase.

GREY (CONT'D)
Unfortunately, some experimental 
materials got mixed in with flu 
vaccines and distributed to a few 
places. We've recovered all of 
those dosages, except for two, 
apparently. You both got flu shots?

CURLY
That’s what we thought we were 
getting.

GREY
Of course. Then, within 48 hours of 
your innoculations, you grew these 
abnormalities on your bodies?

READER
Abnormality?

READA
We're not the abnormalities in this 
room.

CURLY
I don't think it took that long.

GREY
(to Icy)

And you?
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ICY
The same thing happened to me.

GREY
Well, the bad news is, you’re both 
going to have to get flu shots 
again. And the good news is, I have 
an antidote with me that will 
reverse this condition, and get you 
back to normal. But I will need you 
to sign a liability release 
document. And I have also brought a 
considerable amount of money to 
compensate you for this 
inconvenience.

CURLY
What do you mean, reverse this?

GREY
(takes papers out of 
briefcase)

The antidote will make these 
growths go away. The reabsorption 
process may take up to a couple of 
weeks, but both of you should have 
your bodies returned to their 
original conditions.

READER
Wait a minute. So, what you're 
saying is, we will go away?

MANSPEAK
Is that killing us?

READA
(screaming)

NO!

LEF T
I knew he was up to no good!

ICY
And what if we don’t want the 
antidote?

GREY
I’m looking at the contract, and 
that's not an option. 
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What this states is that once you 
both have signed this waiver and 
taken the antidote injections, you 
will receive $150,000 in cash, free 
and clear. You walk out of here 
with the money and never see Mr. 
Harris or myself again. 

Harris’ phone rings.

HARRIS
I’ve got to take this.

GREY
Okay. And you both, then, agree to 
hold our company...

Grey’s phone rings.

GREY (CONT’D)
...hold our company harmless from 
any consequences this mix up... 

Icy’s phone rings.

GREY (CONT'D)
...this mix up may have caused.

Curly's phone rings. Grey looks at his phone.

GREY (CONT'D)
Excuse me, I’ve got to take this 
call.

CURLY
Well, can we take ours, too?

GREY
Harris? What do you think?

HARRIS
(Into phone)

Hold on a minute, son.
(to Curly and Icy )

Will you behave yourselves if I 
untape you? Don’t start any 
trouble? And don’t tip off whoever 
is calling you?

ICY
We'll behave.
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CURLY
Sure, no problem.

Harris unwraps Icy’s hands and hands her phone to her.

GREY
(Into phone)

Yes dear. I can pick some up on the 
way home.

HARRIS
(Into phone )

Just a few more minutes, son, I’m 
right in the middle of something.

CURLY
My call went to voice mail.

Harris unwraps Curly’s hands and gives him his phone.

ICY
(into phone)

Yeah, I can be  in tomorrow for the 
early shift. OK.

ANDY (O.S.)
(voicemail playback)

Hey Curly, I'm at the bar with 
Puss. I told her what happened, and 
she wants to come along to pick you 
guys up. See you in a bit.

HARRIS
(Into phone)

Well, that’s great! Your mother 
said you can spend a week with me 
this summer? Really? Sure, sure, we 
can! The second week of July is my 
vacation time. You’re sure that’s 
okay with your mom? She says it is? 
Really?

GREY
(into phone )

Yes dear. I’ll see you then. Bye.
(to Harris)

Can you tape them back up when 
their calls are done?

HARRIS
Yes sir, Mr. Grey.

(into phone)
I’ve got to go. 
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I’ll call your mother back later 
this evening. I promise.

(Beat)
You bet we are going to have a 
great time together!

(Beat)
Love you, too. Bye.

GREY
(to Curly and Icy)

And that’s pretty much the essence 
of the agreement. You may read it, 
then sign it, Harris here will sign 
as witness, I’ll notarize it, then 
I’ll administer the antidote 
injections to each of you. Then you 
may take the money, and you will be 
free to leave.

READER
That’s enough money to pay off your 
student loan, Curly.

READA
And that's enough money to get a 
nicer place, and a car, Icy, and 
you'll have your ta's back.

MANSPEAK
But that will be the end of us.

LEF T
What are we going to do?

Grey takes two syringes from briefcase and puts them on an 
empty chair. One rolls off onto floor and rolls to a stop 
beside Icy’s feet. Grey stoops to retrieve it and looks at 
Icy’s feet.

READA
My eyes are up here!

Harris looks at identification number on other syringe while 
Grey is on the floor. Harris keys in number on his phone.

GREY
(to Icy)

Ladies first! Say goodbye, now, to 
your growths.

Grey prepares the syringe. A drop of fluid beads on the 
glistening TIP of the needle. Reada and Lef T look at the 
syringe very fearfully. Icy's eyes get big.
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As Grey plunges the syringe toward Reada, Curly lunges, still 
taped to the chair, in front of Icy. The syringe stabs deeply 
into Manspeak, above an eye. Manspeak makes a very painful 
expression.

MANSPEAK
Ow!!! That really hurts!!! 

Curly and Icy and Grey all fall to the floor, and Grey loses 
his hold on the syringe. It falls and rolls close to Curly. 
Curly struggles and crushes it with his shoe.

Grey crawls across the floor to the briefcase and gets the 
other syringe. Harris tackles Grey, wrestles him to the 
floor, and takes the syringe away from him.

GREY
What are you doing? You are totally 
out of line! Give me that syringe!

HARRIS
This isn't exactly an antidote, Mr. 
Grey!

Curly has got loose from the tape and kicks the syringe out 
of Harris' hand. Harris gets to his feet and squares off with 
Curly. Grey stands up and squares off against Harris  and 
Curly. All three look uneasily at each other.

GREY
Harris, you don't know what you're 
doing.

HARRIS
The fact of the matter is, I don't 
know what you're doing.

CURLY
So if that's not exactly an 
antidote, what is it?

GREY
There is great science at stake 
here. You are witnessing a landmark 
breakthrough in genetic 
engineering, which, cannot be 
allowed to be destroyed. Or 
released into the public until 
studies can be completed.

HARRIS
I wasn't told about this. This 
isn't company policy, Mr. Grey.
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GREY
You're right, it's not policy. This 
is my personal project, Harris, and 
you can be a part of it, and share 
the glory and the wealth with me!

CURLY
There is no way that Icy and I are 
not leaving here and going home.

Harris looks at Grey, then at Curly. Curly looks at Grey, 
then at Harris. Reader looks at Harris; Manspeak looks at 
Grey. Grey looks at Harris, then at Curly, then one eye rolls 
back to Grey. Grey's other eye wanders off randomly.

GREY
I'm going to...need my...meds.

Grey starts to slow down. Harris and Curly look at the 
syringe, then at each other. Harris and Curly lunge at each 
other and have a martial arts fight. As they fight, Grey 
slowly approaches the syringe lying on the floor. Icy is 
wrestling to free herself from the tape. Just as Grey is 
about to get to the syringe, Curly prevails over Harris and  
pins him to the floor. Icy breaks free from the tape, beats 
Grey to the syringe and picks it up. Light reflects off the 
tip of the needle. Icy looks at Grey.

ICY
(to Grey)

NOBODY ever gets my girls out 
without being invited, and YOU were 
not invited!

Icy plunges the syringe into Grey's buttocks. Grey's eyes 
roll randomly around. Curly and Harris stop struggling and 
watch.

CURLY
Wow. What was in that?

HARRIS
Watch this.

HARRIS (CONT'D)
(to Grey)

You are going to forget everything 
that just happened.

GREY
(blank stare )

Yes, Harris.
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HARRIS
You will always call me Mr. Harris 
from now on.

GREY
Yes, Mr. Harris.

HARRIS
The two clients are signing the 
documents and taking the money. The 
operation has been completed 
successfully.

GREY
Yes, Mr. Harris.

HARRIS
And from now on, whenever you hear 
me tell you, Vagina Whisperer, you 
will be prepared to receive and 
follow my commands.

GREY
Yes, Mr. Harris.

HARRIS
I will now receive everything you 
promised me, plus, you will 
recommend me for a bonus and extra 
vacation time this summer.

GREY
I will do that, Mr. Harris.

HARRIS
Now stand still, don’t talk, and 
don’t move until I give you a 
command.

Grey stands still and stares.

READER
Wow! That was mind control shit in 
that shot.

MANSPEAK
Reader just said that Grey wanted 
you and Icy to be under his 
control, and he would have had 
signed documents to give him 
immunity.
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HARRIS
(to Curly)

So, you can let me up now?

CURLY
What if I do? What will you do?

HARRIS
How about you and Icy sign Grey's 
papers, to give me an out if the 
company ever finds out about this, 
and you can take the $150,000, no 
strings attached. And  I apologize 
to Icy and you. Grey set me up.

READER
It's a deal.

MANSPEAK
Reader means, you have to say 
uncle.

Harris looks at Curly and Icy.

CURLY
Sure. Apology accepted.

ICY
Say uncle.

HARRIS
Uncle.

Curly and Harris get up. Icy looks at the documents and gives 
them to Curly.

READER AND MANSPEAK
Do it!

READA AND LEF T
Yes, do it!

Curly and Icy sign the papers and give them to Harris.

HARRIS
Now take the briefcase and go.

Curly latches briefcase shut and picks it up. Icy gets her 
phone, buttons up her blouse and leaves the room. Curly 
follows, then hesitates and looks back at Harris.
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CURLY
(to Harris )

So, what are you going to do now?

HARRIS
(looks away)

I'm going to spend some time with 
my son this summer.

EXT. STREET - LATER

Rain has started. Curly and Icy are walking quietly down the 
street away from the warehouse.

ICY
What were you going to the bar to 
ask me?

CURLY
I was going to ask you if you would 
like to go on a date with me?

Curly and Icy keep walking. Icy takes Curly's hand and stops 
and pulls him close to her.

Curly and Icy kiss, gently at first, then passionately.

Reader and Manspeak and Reada and Lef T peek out. Manspeak 
has a black eye.

READA
(face to face with 
Manspeak)

Are you okay, Manspeak?

MANSPEAK
Not right now, Reada. I have a 
headache.

The rain is building into a downpour as Andy and Puss 
Whistler pull up in a car beside Curly and  Icy. Andy puts 
down window, and Andy and Puss look out, smiling at Curly and 
Icy.

ANDY
Do you guys want a ride, or are you 
going to stay out there and kiss in 
the rain?

Curly and Icy keep kissing.
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PUSS WHISTLER
That doesn't look like such a bad 
idea.

Andy reaches over and holds Puss' hand.

LITTLE PUSS WHISTLER
(happy whistle tune)

INT. BAR & GRILL BAND ROOM - LATER

Curly and Icy, alone, are kissing in the band room.

ICY
I'm curious about something.

Reader and Manspeak lift pocket flaps and peek out. Reada and 
Lef T's eyebrows rise above Icy's blouse line, followed by 
their eyes wiggling out.

ICY (CONT'D)
All the time we've known each 
other,  has Reader or Manspeak ever 
read what my (beat) bits were 
saying?

CURLY
(to Reader and Manspeak)

You want to answer this, guys?

READER
It was unnecessary.

MANSPEAK
Let me put that into terms you can 
understand. In the game of love, 
there are two kinds of players: 
those who need an introduction, and 
those who don't. You two didn't 
need us to tell you anything.

ICY
Reader said all of that?

MANSPEAK
Yes. He used the shortened version.

ICY
You know what else I've noticed, 
since we've been together, Curly?
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CURLY
What?

ICY
I don't get my words turned around 
when I'm with you.

READA AND LEF T
(in unison)

Yeah! That's great!

CURLY
Okay guys, I've got to get on stage 
with the band, and I need you to 
stay out of sight. It's a miracle 
nobody has caught you out in the 
open so far.

Dude walks in and sees Reader and Manspeak. They duck inside 
their pockets.

DUDE
Curly, Andy says the band is ready 
to start. And I just saw eyes in 
your shirt pocket again.

Curly looks inside a pocket and sees Reader with his eyes 
shut.

CURLY
Nope. I don't see any eyes in 
there, Dude.

DUDE
Wow!

CURLY
Will you do me a favor, though, 
Dude?

DUDE
Sure, Curly!

CURLY
Will you look around the bar and 
see if you can find Puss Whistler 
before she leaves? We all want to 
go out for eats tonight after the 
gig, and Andy didn't get a chance 
to ask when he got here.

DUDE
Can't you just text her?
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CURLY
Her phone quit working after she 
fell in a water puddle yesterday.

DUDE
(looking at Curly's shirt 
pockets)

Okay, Curly, I'll go find her.

CURLY
(kisses Icy and walks to 
door)

This will be a good show! I'm 
getting Peter out in front of 
everyone for the first time 
tonight!

ICY
Nice! That's some beautiful wood. I 
love the way it feels, too.

Dude's eyes get big, and he leaves the room and mixes into 
the crowd. He sees Megan and Crunch.

DUDE
Hey Megan, I'm looking for Puss.

CRUNCH
(incredulous)

What did you just say?

DUDE
Puss is usually around here 
somewhere. Crunch, didn't you just 
go get Puss in the kitchen a little 
while ago?

Megan's mouth drops open.

CRUNCH
Oh, you mean...

MEGAN
(to Crunch)

Just what DO you mean?

Dude walks away as Megan is starting to get loud with Crunch. 
Dude wanders into Big Dude and Max.

DUDE
Dude!
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BIG DUDE
Dude! What's up, my brother?

DUDE
I'm trying to find Puss.

BIG DUDE
(laughing)

Good luck with that!

DUDE
(to Max)

Have you seen Puss?

MAX
Seriously.

DUDE
Seriously. You know what else? I 
keep seeing eyes in Curly's 
pockets.

BIG DUDE
That's pretty good.

MAX
Maybe they can help you spot puss.

DUDE
You don't believe me, do you?

BIG DUDE
(patting Dude on the 
shoulder)

I believe you are an amazing 
brother.

DUDE
Jeez. Okay, then.

Dude goes into the dance room. The band is playing and the 
room is full of people, but noone is dancing.

Dude watches Curly play for a moment, then walks over to the 
stage.

DUDE (CONT'D)
Hey Curly! Try holding your pick 
like this...

Curly looks at how Dude is holding a pick, and readjusts his 
grip. When he starts playing again, everyone crowds onto the 
dance floor and starts dancing wildly.
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DUDE (CONT'D)
(sees Most Handsome Man)

Hey, Most Handsome Man guy!

MOST HANDSOME MAN
Hey Dude! I remember you! You're 
the Vagina Whisperer's friend.

DUDE
Yeah. I just showed him how I hold 
my pick, and when he held his pick 
the same way, everybody started 
dancing!

MOST HANDSOME MAN
Really? I don't believe you!

DUDE
Yes I did. And he has a really big 
pick.

MOST HANDSOME MAN
(laughing)

He has a really big one? That 
reminds me... Would you tell Curly 
I said thanks for the nice 
introduction he did for me? Things 
didn't work out on our date, but I 
made a new friend.

DUDE
Sure, I'll tell him.

Dude goes to the bar counter area. Harris and Grey are 
standing at the bar.

HARRIS
Grey, tonight you'll pick up the 
tab for me.

GREY
Yes sir, Mr. Harris.

Dude keeps walking and sees Xavier sitting alone at the end 
of the bar.

DUDE
Hey, Ex, have you seen Puss?

XAVIER
Not in a long time.
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DUDE
What a night. Everybody's here. I 
even saw that race car driver, 
Kenny, with his new girlfriend, 
Twist. Curly and Andy introduced 
them.

XAVIER
Good for them. How are you doing?

DUDE
I'm having an awful night. Nobody 
believes anything I tell them. 
Plus, I can't even find Puss.

XAVIER
(watches a crowd of women 
walk past them)

Now I can't believe that.

DUDE
(sighs)

I'm going outside and fire up a 
doob.

Dude walks past Doc, who is sitting at the bar looking at a 
newspaper through his thick glasses. Dude goes outside to the 
parking lot, alone, and lights a smoke. A moment later, Doc 
walks up to him, hands him his white walking cane, and 
continues across the parking lot.

DUDE (CONT'D)
Hey! Aren't you the taxi driver guy 
my friend, Curly, was looking for?

Doc doesn't reply. He keeps walking, and turns into mist and 
blows away.

DUDE (CONT'D)
(incredulous, runs where 
Doc had been and looks 
around)

Hey! Hey now!

He is all alone.

INT. CARTOON THEATER - DAY

Cartoon curtains draw open, revealing Icy's bosom. She opens 
her blouse and shows Reada and Lef T.
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READA
That’s it, folks!

Lef T winks.

FADE TO BLACK.
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